### Queueing Theory

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### ANITTA RAJESH

#### Register No.CCAWMMS002



#### Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "Queueing Theory" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms.ANITTA RA-JESH(CCAWMMS002) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023-2024

Dr. Seena Varghese	Dr Seena V
Assistant Professor	Head of the Department
Department of Mathematics	Department of Mathematics
Christ College (Autonomous)	Christ College(Autonomous)
Irinjalakuda	Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

## DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "Queueing Theory" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Place : Irinjalakuda

Anitta Rajesh

Date : 25 March 2024

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Dr. Seena Varghese, Assistant Professor, Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, for the invaluable guidance, patience and expertise throughout the course of the project. Her priceless and meticulous support has inspired me in innumerable ways.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "**Queueing Theory**"

I mark my word of gratitude to Dr. Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

Our HoD Seena. V, deserves a special word of thanks for her invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Anitta Rajesh

# Contents

### List of Figures

1	Intr	oducti	ion	1
	1.1	Litera	ture Review	4
	1.2	Basics	of Queueing Theory	5
	1.3	Chara	cteristics of Queueing Theory	6
		1.3.1	Arrival Pattern of customers	7
		1.3.2	Service Time Distribution	7
		1.3.3	Queue Discipline	7
		1.3.4	System Capacity	8
		1.3.5	The Behaviour of Customers	8
	1.4	States	of Queueing Theory	8
		1.4.1	Transient State	9
		1.4.2	Steady State	9
		1.4.3	Explosive State	9
<b>2</b>	Litt	le's La	w and Kendall's Notation	10
	2.1	Notati	ion and Symbols	10

iii

#### Contents

	2.2	Little's Law	11						
	2.3	Kendall's Notation	17						
3	For	mulation of Queueing Models	19						
	3.1	Birth-Death Process	21						
	3.2	$M/M/1$ Queue $\ $	24						
	3.3	M/M/c Queue $\left(\frac{\rho}{c} < 1\right)$	26						
	3.4	M//M/c/k Queue	28						
	3.5	M/D/1 Queue	29						
4	App	olications of Queueing Theory	31						
C	onclu	ision	35						
R	References								

# List of Figures

3.1	Birth-Death Process					•														•							22
-----	---------------------	--	--	--	--	---	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	---	--	--	--	--	--	--	----

## An Introduction to the p-adic Numbers

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### ANJANA V R

#### Register No.CCAWMMS003



Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

## CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "An Introduction to the p-adic Numbers" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of original project work done by Ms.ANJANA V R (CCAWMMS003) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year

EGE (AUTON

RINJALAKUDA

MATICS DEPARTA

Dr Seena V

id of Department

Department of Mathematics

Christ College(Autonomous)

2022 - 2024

Mrs Tintu mol Sunny Assistant Professor Department of Mathematics Christ College (Autonomus) Irinjalakuda External Examiner :

Rosmi 1.

Sorrie -

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

Dr. Resmit Assounts Professor KKTM Govt. College Pullut

burg

Irinjalakuda

Natayernan PA Assi- Prof. St. Aloysia (allere Eliphisith

# DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "An Introduction to the **p-adic Numbers**" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Anjana

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Mrs Tintu mol Sunny, Assistant Professor, Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who guided me faithfully through this entire project. I have learned so much from her, both in the subject and otherwise. Without her advice, support and guidance, it find difficult to complete this work.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic " An Introduction to the p-adic Numbers"

I mark my word of gratitude to Dr.Senna V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

Our HoD Dr. Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for her invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various

facilities for this project,

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Anjana V R

# Contents

IN	TRO	DUCTION	1
1	p-a	dic numbers- An introduction	3
	1.1	Introduction	3
2	p-a	dic expansions	6
	2.1	p-adic Expansions:An Intuitive Approach	6
	2.2	Absolute Values	10
3	The	e p-adic Numbers	20
	3.1	Construction	20
	3.2	Interpreting $Q_P$	24
	3.3	Hensel's Lemma	27
4	Fini	te Extensions	30
	4.1	Preliminaries	30
Co	onclu	sion	33
Re	efere	nces	34

## ALGEBRAIC TOPOLOGY

## Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### ANJANA VATTATHU AJAYGHOSH

#### Register No.CCAWMMS004



Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "ALGEBRAIC TOPOLOGY " submitted to Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms.ANJANA VATTATHU AJAYGHOSH (CCAWMMS004) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2022-2024

> Dr Seena V Head of the Department Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda

Date : 25 March 2024

## DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "ALGEBRAIC TOPOL-OGY " submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics , Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024 Anjana Vattathu Ajayghosh

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Dr. Seena V, Assistant Professor, Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who guided me faithfully through this entire project. I have learned so much from her, both in the subject and otherwise. Without her advice, support and guidance, it find difficult to complete this work.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "ALGEBRAIC TOPOLOGY"

I mark my word of gratitude to all teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

My project guide Dr. Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for her invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Anjana Vattathu Ajayghosh

# Contents

In	trod	uction	1
1	Pre	liminaries	4
	1.1	Basic Concepts	4
<b>2</b>	Cov	rering Spaces	10
	2.1	Local Homeomorphism	11
	2.2	G-Spaces, G-Sets	12
		2.2.1 $G$ -Spaces	12
		2.2.2 $G$ -Sets	14
	2.3	Properties Of Covering Map	15
3	Sim	plicial Complexes	18
	3.1	Geometry Of Simplicial Complexes	19
	3.2	Simplicial Approximation	28
4	App	olications	33
	4.1	Applications In Science And Games	33
		4.1.1 Physics	33
		4.1.2 Robotics	34

	4.1.3	Games And Puzzles	34
	4.1.4	Fiber Art	34
	4.1.5	Biology	34
	4.1.6	Computer Science	35
4.2	Classi	c Applications Of Algebraic Topology	35
4.3	Comp	utational Applications Of Algebraic Topology	37
Conclu	ision		38
Refere	nces		39

# Introduction

In mathematics, *Topology* is from the Greek word '*topos*'means place and '*logos*' means study. *Topology* is concerned with the properties of geometric objects that are without preserved under continuous deformations such us stretching, twisting, crumpling and bending, but not tearing or gluing.

A topological space is a set endowed with a structure called a *topology*, which allows defining continues deformation of subspaces and more generally, all kinds of continuity. Eucledian space and more generally, metric spaces are examples of a topological space, as any distance or metric defines a topology. The deformations that are considered as topology are homeomorphisms and homotopies. A property that is invariant under such deformations is a topological property. Basic examples of topological properties are the dimension; compactness; connectedness.

Algebra is one of the broad parts of mathematics, together with number theory, geometry and analysis. In its most general form, algebra is the study of mathematical symbols and the rules for manipulating these symbols. It includes everything from the elementary equations solving to the study of abstraction such as group, rings and fields. The Greek mathematician Diophantus has traditionally been known as 'the father of algebra'. The more basic parts of algebra are called elementary algebra; the most abstract parts are called abstract algebra or modern algebra. Elementary algebra is generally considered to be essential for any study of mathematics, science or engineering as well as such equations on medicine and economics.

Abstract algebra is a major area in advance mathematics, study primarily by professional mathematician.

Algebraic topology is a branch of mathematics that uses tools from extract algebra to study topological spaces. The basic goal is to find the algebraic invariants that classify topological spaces upto homeomorphism, through usually most classify up to homotopy equivalence. Although algebraic topology primarily uses algebra to study topological problems, using topology to solve algebraic problems is sometimes also possible.

In this project we discuss about covering spaces, simplicial complexes and applications of algebraic topology.

### **Outline of the Project**

Apart from the introductory chapter, we have described our work in four chapters.

Chapter 1 covers the basic definitions in topology and abstract algebra such that vector spaces, topological spaces, local homeomorphism etc.

In **Chapter 2**, covers the topic covering spaces, *G*-spaces, *G*- sets, properties of covering spaces.

In Chapter 3, deals with simplicial complexes and simplicial approximation

In Chapter 4, covers the applications of algebraic topology in various areas.

## **Representation Theory**

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### ANJU .M.S

## Register No. CCAWMMS005



Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

#### Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "Representation Theory" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms. ANJU .M.S (CCAWMMS005) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023-2024

Of une. Dr. Seena V Mr. Anand MS Anand . TICS DEPART Assistant Professor Head of the Department IRINJALAKUDA Department of Mathematics\* Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) COLLEGE (AU Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

Resmi-1 2/7-124

2/7-124 Dr. ResmiT Associate Professor KKTM Crovt. College St. Aloysiu College Elthwath.

## DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "Representation Theory" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

Anju .M.S

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Mr. Anand M S, Assistant Professor, Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who guided me faithfully through this entire project. I have learned so much from him, both in the subject and otherwise. Without his advice, support and guidance, it find difficult to complete this work.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "**Representation Theory**"

I mark my word of gratitude to Dr. Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

Our Hod Dr. Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for his invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various

facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Anju .M.S

# Contents

In	trodu	uction	1
1	Pre	liminaries	3
	1.1	Some Group Theory	3
	1.2	Direct sum and product	5
	1.3	Notions from linear algebra	6
2	Bas	ic Notions of Representation Theory	8
	2.1	Definition of representation	8
	2.2	Equivalent representations	10
	2.3	Subrepresentation	12
3	Con	nplete Reducibility and Schur's Lemma	15
	3.1	Types of Representations	15
		3.1.1 Matrix Representations	15
		3.1.2 Permutation Representations	18
		3.1.3 Irreducible Representations	21
	3.2	Decomposability	23
	3.3	Maschke's Theorem and Complete Reducibility	26

4	Cha	racter Theory	29						
	4.1	Conjugacy classes	29						
	4.2	Characters	30						
	4.3	Types of Characters	33						
	4.4	Inner product of characters	34						
5	App	lications of Representation Theory	36						
	5.1	Crystal Field Splitting	37						
Co	Conclusion								
Re	References								

# THE PAGERANK ALGORITHM

# Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### ANJU SIBI

#### Register No.CCAWMMS006



Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "The PageRank Algorithm" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms.ANJU SIBI (CCAWMMS006) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023-2024.

Dr. Fr. Vincent N S Assistant Professor Department of Mathematics Christ College (Autonomous) Irinjalakuda

Df. Seena V Head of the Department Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda

Rism 1.

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

Dr. Resmit Arsociate Professor KKTM Govt College Punul

Nalayana MA Aut V St. Algusius (ile)e Eldhuduth

## DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "The PageRank Algorithm" submitted to Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Anz Anju Sibi

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Firstly, I would like to thank god for being able to complete this project with success. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration, support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Dr. Fr.Vincent N.S, Assistant Professor, Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who guided me faithfully through this entire project.

I have learned so much from him, both in the subject and otherwise. Without his advice, support and guidance, it find difficult to complete this work. He deserves a special word of thanks for his invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_E X$ .

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic **"The PageRank Algorithm"**.

I mark my word of gratitude to Prof. Dr Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

I wanted to take a moment to express my sincere gratitude to Dr.Seena V for her invaluable assistance in completing our recent project in  $LAT_EX$ . Your expertise and guidance played a pivotal role in ensuring the success of the project, and I am truly thankful for your support.

I am also grateful to the Mathematics Department of CUSAT for providing the resources and facilities that enabled me to complete my study. I would like to acknowledge the helpful advice and assistance I received from the faculty members and my friends in navigating the program.

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

#### Anju sibi
# Contents

# List of Figures

	Test		
1	Int	roduction	2
	1.1	Birth of the Internet	3
	1.2	Advent of World Wide Web.	4
	1.3	Early Search Engines	5
2	Lite	erature Review	7
3	Pag	geRank Algorithm	10
	3.1	Related Work	10
	3.2	The Link Structure of the Web	11
		3.2.1 The website has a large number of backlinks	12
		3.2.2 The website has only a few backlinks	12
	3.3	Calculation of PageRank	13
	3.4	Matrix Representation of the Summation Equations	15
	3.5	Problems with the initial model	17
	3.6	The Random Surfer Model	19
	3.7	Making adjustments to the initial model	19

1

Co	nt	e	n	t	S
and the second second				- 22	~

4	Cra	wlers and Markov Chains	25
	4.1	Storing and using URLs	25
	4.2	Web Crawlers	26
	4.3	Markov Chain	28
	4.4	Transition Matrix	32
	4.5	Convergence of matrices	35
5	App	olications of PageRank Algorithm	37
	5.1	Placing the theory into practice	37
	5.2	PageRank Algorithm in LinkedIn Job History and the Job Migra-	
		tion Graph	38
	5.3	PageRank Algorithm in the most efficient way to destroy an	
		ecosystem	40
	5.4	PageRank in toxic waste management system	42
С	onclu	ision	43
R	efere	ences	44

# List of Figures

1.1	ARPANET Geographic Map
3.1	A and B are backlinks of C
3.2	Propagation of rank across pages
3.3	Web graph of six webpages
3.4	Rank sink
41	virtual internet space
4.2	Diagram of possible routes 29
4.3	Transition diagram 30
4.4	The Transition diagram
15	The Probability diagram of Bull market

#### PELL'S EQUATION

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### APARNA K M

#### Register No.CCAWMMS007



**Department of Mathematics** 

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

 $\boldsymbol{2024}$ 

#### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "PELL'S EQUATION" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms.APARNA K M (CCAWMMS007) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023-2024

Dr. Seena Varghese Dr Seena V Assistant Professor Head of Department Department of Mathematics Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda

Date : 25 March 2024

#### DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "**PELL'S EQUATION**" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024 Aparna K M

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Dr.Seena Varghese, Assistant Professor, Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, for the invaluable guiance, patience and expertise throughout the course of the project. Her priceless and meticulous support has inspired me in innumerable ways.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "**PELL'S EQUATION**"

I mark my word of gratitude to Dr. Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

Our HoD Dr. Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for her invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various

facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Aparna K M

# Contents

1	Intr	roduction	1
	1.1	Literature review	3
	1.2	preliminaries	4
		1.2.1 Linear Diophantine equation	4
		1.2.2 Divisibility	4
		1.2.3 Fundamental theorem of Arithmetic	5
		1.2.4 Division Algorithm	5
		1.2.5 Greatest Common Divisor	5
		1.2.6 Euclid's Lemma	5
		1.2.7 Euclidean Algorithm	6
<b>2</b>	Pell	l's Equation	7
	2.1	Examples of solutions	8
	2.2	Brahmagupta's method:	1
		2.2.1 Brahmagupta's Lemma:	1
		2.2.2 Solving Pell's equation using Brahmagupta's Method $\ldots$ 1	1
	2.3	New solutions from old solutions	13
	2.4	Generalized Pell Equations	16

LISU OF SYMDOLS	List	of	Symbo	ls
-----------------	------	----	-------	----

3	Pell	Numbers	19	
	3.1	Pell Number	19	
	3.2	Pell Prime	20	
	3.3	Pell-Lucas Number	20	
	3.4	Half companion Pell Number $(H_n)$	21	
4	App	lications of Pell's Equation	22	
	4.1	Double equations	22	
	4.2	Rational Approximation to square roots	23	
	4.3	Simultaneous Polygonal Numbers	23	
	4.4	Sums of Consecutive Integers	25	
	4.5	Pythagorean Triangle With Consecutive Legs	26	
	4.6	Consecutive Heronian Triangles	28	
Co	Conclusion			
Re	References 3			

# A study on Fractional Programming

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### ATHULIA MURALI

#### Register No.CCAWMMS008



# Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "A study on Fractional Programming" submitted to Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms.ATHULIA MURALI (CCAWMMS008) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023-2024.

Dr. Shinto K. G Assistant Professor Department of Mathematice Christ College (Autonomous Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

Rosmi T. 2/4/24 Dr. Resmi T Associate Professor KKTM Crove College Pullul-

DE 02/04/24 Narayanan PA Asst-Prif St-Ahusius Cillere, Elthuruth

# DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "A study on Fractional **Programming**" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Athulia

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

Athulia Murali

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Firstly, words cannot express the immense grace bestowed upon me by my Redeemer. This project has been made possible by the collaboration of numerous people. My sincere gratitude goes out to everyone who has contributed to the success of this project by providing inspiration, support, and guidance.

My sincere gratitude is out to Dr. Shinto K. G, Assistant Professor in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who diligently mentored me throughout this endeavor. He has taught me so much about this subject and other subjects as well. Without his counsel, encouragement, and direction, this endeavor would be challenging to finish.

I would like to take this time to thank our beloved principal, Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, for providing me with the excellent opportunity to work on this project on the topic "A study on Fractional Programming".

My sincere appreciation goes to Dr. Seena V, Head of the Department as well as all the other teachers for giving me the tools I needed to finish this project on schedule.

I would especially want to thank our HoD Dr. Seena V, for her gracious and important assistance in getting this project ready for  $LAT_EX$ .

I would also like to thank the library's academic members for providing a

variety of facilities for this endeavor.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Athulia Murali

# Contents

т.,	trad	uction	1
In	troa		
1	Fra	ctional Programming	4
	1.1	Fractional Programming	4
	1.2	Classification of Fractional Programming	5
	1. <mark>3</mark>	Analysis of Min - Max Fractional Programming	7
	1.4	The Primal Parametric Approach	8
•	т !	Exactional Programming	12
2	Line	ear Fractional I logramming	10
	2.1	Linear Fractional Programming	12
	2.2	Main Definitions	14
	2.3	Relationship with Linear Programing	15
	2.4	Main Forms of the LFP Problem	18
0	Mo	hads For Solving Linear Fractional Programming Problems	22
3	Me		
	3.1	Charnes & Cooper's Transformation	22
	3.2	Dinkelbach's Algorithm	27
Δ	Δnr	dication on FP	30
-1	ռհ		00
	<b>4.1</b>	A Location Problem	30

List of Symbols

#### Conclusion

References

37

38

#### Matroid Theory

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### ATHULYA P R

Register No. CCAWMMS009



Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

 $\mathbf{2024}$ 

#### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "Matroid Theory" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms. ATHULYA P R (CCAWMMS009) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023 - 2024.

> Dr Seena V Head, Assistant Professor Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda

Date : 25 March 2024

#### DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "Matroid Theory" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024 Athulya P R

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Dr. Seena V, Head and Assistant Professor, Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who guided me faithfully through this entire project. I have learned so much from her, both in the subject and otherwise. Without her advice, support and guidance, it find difficult to complete this work.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "**Matroid Theory**".

I mark my word of gratitude to Prof. Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

My project guide Dr. Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for her invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various

facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Athulya P R

# Contents

In	trod	uction	1
1	Pre	liminaries	3
<b>2</b>	De	finition of Matroids	<b>5</b>
	2.1	Independent Sets	5
	2.2	Bases	8
	2.3	Circuits	8
	2.4	Rank	9
	2.5	Closure	10
3	Dua	ality	11
	3.1	Duality	11
	3.2	Minors	12
	3.3	Connectivity	13
4	Ser	ies - Parallel and Delta - Wye Constructions	17
	4.1	Series-Parallel Construction	18
	4.2	Delta-Wve Construction for Graphs	22

List of	Symbols
---------	---------

<b>5</b>	Convex Polytypes associated with Matroids		25
	5.1	Convex polytopes and linear programming	25
	5.2	Polymatroids and Submodular Set Functions	31
Co	Conclusion		
Re	References 3		

# Introduction

Matroid theory is a branch of mathematics that abstracts and generalizes the notion of linear independence from vector spaces to more general sets. It is a rich field of study with connections to geometry, topology, combinatorics, and optimization. The fundamental concept in matroid theory is the matroid itself, which is a combinatorial structure that captures the essence of independence in a manner that is applicable to a wide variety of mathematical contexts.

The concepts of a Matroid theory was introduced in 1935 by Hassler Whitney, a mathematician who aimed to generalize the notion of independence beyond the confines of vector spaces. The foundation of Matroid theory resets on a set coupled with a collection of subsets, defined by specific axioms that encapsulate the essence of independence. These axioms mirror the properties of independence in vector spaces: the most basic being that subsets of independence sets are independent, and that one can extend an independent set to a larger independent set if it is not maximal.

Central to Matroid theory is the concept of a basis, which is a maximal independent subset. In vector spaces bases consist of vectors that span the space, and the theory extends this concept of defining bases in the abstract setup of matroids without referring to vectors or vector spaces. All bases of a given matroid have the same size, a property reminiscent of the dimension in vector spaces, which leads to the matroid invariant known as the rank.

Matroids can be represented in various ways. One common method of representation is through matrices (for vectorial matroids) or adjacency matrices of graphs(for graphic matroid). There is also a geometric lattice, which mirrors the relations between subspaces in a finite dimensional vector space. This duality and interplay between the combinatorial and geometric perspectives are part of what makes Matroid theory intriguing.

### Chapter 1

# Preliminaries

**Definition 1.0.1.** A graph G is a pair G = (V, E) consisting of a finite set V and a set E of 2- element subset of V. The elements of V are called vertices (points, nodes) and elements of E are called edges. The set V is known as the vertex set of G and E as the edge set of G.

**Definition 1.0.2.** Suppose  $\{u, v\}$  is a member of E(G), then we say u and v are joined by an edge in G. If we denote by e, we can then write e = uv which is an edge of G.

**Definition 1.0.3.** An edge that joins a vertex to itself is called a loop.

**Definition 1.0.4.** Let G be a graph with vertex set V(G) and set E(G). A subgraph of G is a graph all of whose vertices belong to V(G) and E(G).

**Definition 1.0.5.** If d(v) = 0 then v is known as an isolated vertex.

**Definition 1.0.6.** A path in a graph is a finite or infinite sequence of edges which joins a sequence of vertices.

**Definition 1.0.7.** A planar graph is a graph that can be embedded in the plane, i.e. it can be drawn on the plane in such a way that its edges intersect only at their endpoints. In other words, it can be drawn in such a way that no edges cross each other.

**Definition 1.0.8.** A complete graph is a graph in which each vertex is connected to every other vertex.

**Theorem 1.0.1.** Let u and v be nonadjacent vertices in a graph G. The minimum number of vertices in a u - v separating set equals the maximum number of internally disjoint u - v paths in G.

# Chapter 2

# **Definition of Matroids**

#### 2.1 Independent Sets

**Definition 2.1.1. (Independence Axioms)** Given some finite set E, the set system  $(E, \mathscr{I})$  is a **matroid** if the following are satisfied:

- (1)  $\emptyset \in \mathscr{I}$ .
- (2) If  $X \in \mathscr{I}$  and  $Y \subseteq X$  then  $Y \in \mathscr{I}$ .
- (3) If  $X, Y \in \mathscr{I}$  and |X| > |Y| then there exist  $x \in X Y$  such that  $Y \cup \{x\} \in \mathscr{I}$ .

We write  $M(E, \mathscr{I})$  or simply M if E and  $\mathscr{I}$  are self-evident. Axiom (3) will be called the *independence augmentation axiom*. Any set system  $(E, \mathscr{I})$  with  $\mathscr{I}$  satisfying axioms (1) and (2) will be called an *independence system*. Since any matroid is also an independence system by definition, any future definition on independence systems applies to matroids as well. Consider an independence system  $(E, \mathscr{I})$ . The members of  $\mathscr{I}$  are called *independent* while those of  $2^E - \mathscr{I}$ *dependent*. The collection of independent sets for some  $X \subseteq E$  will be

$$\mathscr{I}(X) = \{ Y \subseteq X : Y \in \mathscr{I} \}.$$

**Theorem 2.1.1.** Suppose that X, Y are sets in a matroid  $M(E, \mathscr{I})$  and |X| > |Y|. Then there exists some  $Z \subseteq X - Y$  such that  $|Y \cup Z| = |X|$  and  $Y \cup Z \in \mathscr{I}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $Z \subseteq X - Y$  be a maximal set such that  $Y \cup Z \in \mathscr{I}$  and assume that  $|Y \cup Z| < |X|$ . We know from (3) that such a Z exists, at least for |Z| = 1. Since both X and  $Y \cup Z$  are independent, there exists some  $x \in X - (Y \cup Z)$  such that  $(Y \cup Z) \cup x \in \mathscr{I}$ . Since  $x \notin Z$  it implies that Z is not maximal, a contradiction.

**Definition 2.1.2. (Graphic Matroids)** A matroid isomorphic to the matroid M(G) with ground set E = M(G) and independence family

$$\mathscr{I} = \{ X \subseteq E : G[X] \text{ is a forest} \},\$$

for a graph G, will be called *graphic matriod*.

**Definition 2.1.3. (Representable Matroids)** A matroid isomorphic to the matroid M[A] with ground set  $E = \{\text{set of columns of } A\}$  and independence family

 $\mathscr{I} = \{ X \subseteq E : X \text{ is a linearly independent set of vectors in } \mathbb{F} \},\$ 

for a matrix  $A \in \mathbb{F}^{m \times n}$  in some field  $\mathbb{F}$ , will be called  $\mathbb{F}$ -representable matroid or simply representable. **Definition 2.1.4. (Transversal Matroids)** A matroid isomorphic to the matroid  $(E, \mathscr{F})$  with independence family

 $\mathscr{I} = \{ X \subseteq E : X \text{ is a partial transversal of } \mathscr{F} \},\$ 

for a set system  $(E, \mathscr{F})$ , will be called *transversal matroid*.

For a given a graph G the matroid M(G) will be called the cycle matroid of G, while for a given matrix A the matroid M[A] will be called the vector matroid of A. Moreover, GF(2) - representable matroids will be called binary.

**Definition 2.1.5. (Trivial Matroid)** Given any non-empty finite set E, we can define on it a matroid whose only set is the empty set  $\emptyset$ . This matroid is the *trivial matroid* on E.

**Definition 2.1.6. (Discrete matroids)** At the other extreme is the *(discrete matroid)* on E, in which every subset of E is independent.

**Definition 2.1.7. (Uniform matroids)** The k-uniform matroid on E, whose bases are those subsets of E with exactly k elements, the trivial matroid on E is o-uniform and the discrete matroid is |X| - uniform. [?]

**Definition 2.1.8.** (Isomorphic matroid ) Two matroid  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  to be isomorphic if there is a one-one correspondence between their underlying sets  $E_1$ and  $E_2$  that preserves independence. Thus, a set of elements of  $E_1$  is independent in  $M_1$  if and only if the corresponding set of elements of  $E_2$  independent in  $M_2$ .

#### 2.2 Bases

**Definition 2.2.1. (Bases)** Given an independence system  $(E, \mathscr{I})$ , the maximal independent sets will be called *bases*. The family of bases will be denoted by  $\mathscr{B}$ . The collection of bases for some  $X \subseteq E$  will be denoted by  $\mathscr{B}(X)$  and is defined as

$$\mathscr{B}(X) = \{ Y \subseteq X : Y \in \mathscr{I}, Y \cup \{x\} \notin \mathscr{I} \text{ for all } x \in X - Y \}.$$

It follows that  $\mathscr{B}(E) = \mathscr{B}$ . Note that bases in independence systems can have different cardinalities.

**Lemma 2.2.1.** An independence system  $(E, \mathscr{I})$  is a matriod if and only if for any  $X \subseteq E$  all bases of X have the same cardinality.

**Theorem 2.2.1. (Basis Axioms)** A collection  $\mathscr{B} \subseteq 2^E$  is the set of basis of a matroid  $M(E, \mathscr{I})$  if and only if the following are satisfied :

- (i)  $\mathscr{B} \neq \varnothing$ .
- (ii) If  $B_1, B_2 \in \mathscr{B}$  and  $x \in B_1 B_2$  then there exists  $y \in B_2 B_1$  such that  $(B_1 - x) \cup y \in \mathscr{B}$ .

#### 2.3 Circuits

**Definition 2.3.1.** (Circuits) Given an independence system  $(E, \mathscr{I})$  the minimal dependent sets will be called *circuits*. The family of circuits will be denoted by  $\mathscr{C}$ .

The collection of circuits for some  $X \subseteq E$  will be denoted by  $\mathscr{C}(X)$  and is defined as

$$\mathscr{C}(X) = \{ Y \subseteq X : Y \notin \mathscr{I}, Y - \{y\} \in \mathscr{I} \text{ for all } y \in Y \}.$$

A single ton  $e \in E(M)$  that is a circuit, will be called a *loop* of M.

**Theorem 2.3.1. (Circuit Axioms)** A collection  $\mathscr{C} \subseteq 2^E$  is the set of circuits of a matroid  $M(E, \mathscr{I})$  if and only if the following are satisfied :

- (i)  $\emptyset \notin \mathscr{C}$ .
- (ii) If  $C_1, C_2 \in \mathscr{C}$  and  $C_1 \subseteq C_2$  then  $C_1 = C_2$ .
- (iii) If  $C_1, C_2 \in \mathscr{C}$ ,  $C_1 \notin C_2$  and  $e \in C_1 \cap C_2$  then there exists  $C_3 \in \mathscr{C}$  such that  $C_3 \subseteq (C_1 \cup C_2) - \{e\}.$

#### 2.4 Rank

**Definition 2.4.1. (Rank)** Given an independence system  $(E, \mathscr{I})$ , the rank function  $r: 2^E \to \mathbb{Z}_+$  is defined as

$$r(X) = max\{|Y| : Y \subseteq X, Y \in \mathscr{I}\}$$

for any  $X \subseteq E$ .

**Theorem 2.4.1. (Rank Axioms)** A function  $r: 2^E \to \mathbb{Z}$  is the rank function of a matroid  $M(E, \mathscr{I})$  if and only if the following are satisfied for all  $X, Y \in E$ :

(i)  $0 \le r(X) \le |X|$ .

- (ii) If  $Y \subseteq X$  then  $r(Y) \leq r(X)$ .
- (iii)  $r(X) + r(Y) \ge r(X \cup Y) + r(X \cap Y).$

**Definition 2.4.2. (Low Rank)** Given an independence system  $(E, \mathscr{I})$ , the low rank function  $lr: 2^E \to \mathbb{Z}$  is defined as

$$lr(X) = min\{|Y| \subseteq X, Y \in \mathscr{I}, Y \cup x \notin \mathscr{I}, \text{ for all } x \in Y - X\},\$$

for any  $X \subseteq E$ .

#### 2.5 Closure

**Definition 2.5.1. (Closure)** Given an independence system  $(E, \mathscr{I})$  the *closure* operator is a set function  $cl: 2^E \to 2^E$  defined as

$$cl(X) = \{y \in E : r(X \cup \{y\}) = r(X)\}.$$

for any  $X \subseteq E$ .

**Theorem 2.5.1. (Closure Axioms)** A function  $cl : 2^E \to 2^E$  is the closure operator of a matroid  $M(E, \mathscr{I})$  if and only if the following are satisfied for all  $X, Y \subseteq E$  and  $x, y \in E$ :

- (i) If  $X \subseteq E$  then  $X \subseteq cl(X)$ .
- (ii) If  $X \subseteq Y \subseteq E$  then  $c(X) \subseteq c(Y)$ .
- (iii) If  $X \subseteq E$  then  $cl(cl(X)) \subseteq cl(X)$ .
- (iv)  $X \subseteq E, x \in E, y \in cl(X \cup \{x\} cl(X) \text{ then } x \in cl \ (X \cup \{y\}).$

# Chapter 3

# Duality

#### 3.1 Duality

The notion of duality in matroids is similar to the one in optimization, and it generalizes the concepts of orthogonality in vector spaces, and planarity in graphs. As the next theorem demonstrates, for any matroid M we can define another matroid  $M^*$  on the same ground set called the *dual* of M, such that independent sets, bases, circuits, rank, and any other property of M have welldefined dual counterparts in  $M^*$ .

**Theorem 3.1.1.** Given a matroid  $M(E, \mathscr{B})$ , then

 $\mathscr{B}^* = \{ X \subseteq E : \text{ there exist a base } B \in \mathscr{B}, \text{ such that } X = E - B \},$ 

is the family of bases of a matroid  $M^*$  on E, called the *dual* of M.

**Theorem 3.1.2.** For a matroid M and  $X \subseteq E(M)$ 

$$r^*(X) = |X| - r(M) + r(E - X).$$

**Theorem 3.1.3.** If G is a planar graph with geometric dual  $G^*$  then  $M^*(G) = M(G^*)$ .

**Theorem 3.1.4.** G is planar if and only if  $M(G) = M^*(G)$ .

Therefore, the class of graphic matroids is not dual-closed, and the duals of graphic matroids which are not graphic will be called *cographic*. Those matroids which are both graphic and cographic are called *planar*.

#### 3.2 Minors

**Definition 3.2.1. (Contraction)** : Let M be a matroid on E. The two fundamental operations on M that we have introduced so far are deletion and the taking of duals. The next definition combines these two operations. Let M/T, the contraction of T from M, be given by  $M/T = (M^*/T)^*$ .

Evidently M/T has ground set E - T. We shall sometimes write M(E - T)for M/T and call it the contraction of M onto E - T.

**Result 1.** M(G/T) = M(G)/T

**Proposition 3.2.1.** If G is a graph, then M(G)/T = M(G/T) for all subsets T.

*Proof.* We shall show that, for every edge e of G,

$$M(G)/e = M(G/e).$$

The proposition then follows by a routine induction argument on |T|. If e is a loop of G, then G/e = G/e and M(G)/e = M(G)/e. The result follows in this
case by result 1. Now suppose that e is not a loop of G. Then, for a subset I of E(G) - e, it is not difficult to check that  $I \cup e$  contains no cycle of G if and only if I contains no cycle of G/e. Hence  $\mathcal{I}(M(G)/e) = \mathcal{I}(M(G/e))$  and M(G)/e = M(G/e) holds.

Corollary 3.2.1. Every minor of a graphic matroid is graphic.

**Result 2.** Let A be a matrix over a field  $\mathbb{F}$  and T be a subset of the set E of column labels of A. We shall denote by A/T the matrix obtained from A by deleting all the columns whose labels are in T. Evidently

$$M[A]/T = M[A/T].$$

**Proposition 3.2.2.** Every minor of an F-representable matroid is F-representable.

*Proof.* By result 2, every deletion of an  $\mathbb{F}$ -representable matroid is  $\mathbb{F}$ -representable. As the dual of an  $\mathbb{F}$ -representable matroid is also  $\mathbb{F}$ -representable, we deduce, from the definition of contraction, that every contraction of an  $\mathbb{F}$ -representable matroid is  $\mathbb{F}$ -representable. Hence so is every minor.

**Proposition 3.2.3.** Every minor of a regular matroid is regular.

#### 3.3 Connectivity

**Definition 3.3.1. (Seperator)** For a matroid  $M(E, \mathscr{C})$  a set  $X \subseteq E$  called a *seperator* of M if any circuit  $C \in \mathscr{C}$  is contained in either X or E - X.

**Proposition 3.3.1.** For a matroid  $M(E, \mathscr{C})$  some set  $X \subseteq E$  is a separator of M if and only if r(X) + r(E - X) = r(E).

**Corollary 3.3.1.** Given a matroid M, a set  $X \subseteq E(M)$  is a seperator of M if and only if M/X = M/X.

**Proposition 3.3.2.** Given a matroid M, a set X is separator of M if and only if X is a separator of  $M^*$ .

*Proof.* By corollary and proposition, a set X is a separator of M if and only if

$$M/X = M/X \iff (M/X)^* = (M/X)^* \iff M^*/X = M^*/X,$$

if and only if X is a separator of  $M^*$ .

Corollary 3.3.2. A matroid M is connected if and only if  $M^*$  is connected.

**Definition 3.3.2. (Matroid** k - connectivity) For a matroid and postive intrger k, a partial X, Y of E(M) is a K - separation of M if

- (1)  $min\{|X|, |Y|\} \ge k.$
- (2)  $r(X) + r(Y) \le r(M) + k 1.$

The *connectivity number* of matroid is defined as

 $\lambda(M) = \min\{k : M \text{ has a } k \text{ - separation for } k \ge 1\}.$ 

while if M does not have a k - separation for any number  $k \ge 1$  then  $\lambda(M) = \infty$ . We say that a matroid M is k - connected for any  $1 \le k \le \lambda(M)$ . If  $\{X, E - X\}$  is a 1 - separation of a matroid M then by definition we have that  $r(X) + R(E - X) - r(M) \le 0$ , and by the submodularity of the rank function  $r(X) + r(E - X) - r(M) \ge 0$ , which by proposition 2.3.1 means that X is a separator of M. So 1 - separations are separators, which implies that a matroid

is connected if and only if it is 2 - connected. As it was the case with matroid connectivity, k - connectivity in matroids is also duality invariant.

**Proposition 3.3.3.** For a matroid  $M, \{X, Y\}$  is a k - separation of M if and only if  $M\{X, Y\}$  is a k - separation of  $M^*$ .

*Proof.* Let X, Y be a k - separation of M. From theorem 2.1.2 and since  $r(X) + R(E - X) \le r(M) + k - 1$  by (2) in definition 2.3.2 we have

$$r^{*}(X) + r^{*}(E - X) = |X| - r(M) + r(E - X) + |E - X| - r(M) + r(X)$$
$$= |E| + r(X) + r(E - X) - 2r(M)$$
$$\leq |E| - r(M) + k - 1$$
$$= r^{*}(M) + k - 1.$$

Letting  $\{X, Y\}$  be a k - separation of  $M^*$  the above computation also applies for the rank of M since the statement of theorem 2.1.2 is self- dual.

**Corollary 3.3.3.** For a matroid M we have  $\lambda(M) = \lambda(M^*)$ .

The next theorem states that k - connectivity in matroids is indeed a generalization of k - connectivity in graphs.

**Theorem 3.3.1.** If G is a connected graph then  $\lambda(G) = \lambda(M(G))$ .

**Definition 3.3.3. (Matroid vertical** k - connectivity) For a matroid M and a positive interger k, a partition  $\{X, Y\}$  of E(M) is a vertical k - separation of M if

(i)  $min\{r(X), r(Y)\} \ge k$ ,

(ii) 
$$r(X) + r(Y) \le r(M) + k - 1$$
.

The vertical connectivity number of matroid M is defined as

 $\lambda(M) = \min\{k : M \text{ has a vertical } k \text{ - separation for } k \ge 1\},\$ 

while if M does not have a vertical k - separation for any number  $k \ge 1$  then  $k(M) = \infty$ . We say that a matroid M is vertical k - connected for any  $1 \le k \le k(M)$ .

Since  $|X| \ge r(X)$  for any  $X \subseteq E(M)$  is a matroid M, a vertical k - separation in M induces a k - separation. Hence, if a matroid is k - connected then it is also vertical k - connected. vertical k - connectivity in matroids generalizes k vertex - connectivity in graphs, however it is not duality invariant.

### Chapter 4

# Series - Parallel and Delta - Wye Constructions

This chapter is the first of three on matroid tools. Here we construct graphs and binary matroids with elementry procedures. For graphs, the constructions involve adddition of a parallel edge, or subdivision of an edge into two series edges, or substitution of a triangle by a 3-star, or substitution of a 3-star by a triangle. We call the first two operations series-parallel extension steps, for short SP extension steps. Either one of the triangle/3-star substitution steps is a delta-wye step, for short  $\delta Y$  step. These operations have a natural translation to operations on binary matroids. The power of SP extension steps is quite limited. Suppose in the graph case one starts with a cycle with just two edges and applies SP extension steps. Then rather simple graphs are produced. They are usually called series-parallel graphs, for short SP graphs. In the binary matroid case, let us start with a circuit containing just two parallel elements. Then we produce nothing else but the graphic matroids of the SP graphs. The situation changes dramatically when we mix SP extension steps with  $\delta Y$  steps. In the graph case, suppose we start again with a cycle with two edges. Then we produce all 2connected planar graphs and more. How much more is a difficult open question. Similarly, suppose that in the binary matroid case we start with a circuit with two edges. Then we produce the graphic matroids of the just described graphs, as well as nongraphic binary matroids. Here too, the class of matroids so obtained is not well understood. We know that every matroid of that class is regular.

#### 4.1 Series-Parallel Construction

Start with the cycle with just two edges. In that small graph, replace one edge by two parallel edges or by two series edges. To the resulting graph apply either one of these two operations to get a third graph, and so on.

Lemma 4.1.1. Every SP graph is 2-connected and planar. Any minor of an SP graph is also an SP graph, provided the minor has at least two edges and is 2-connected.

*Proof.* The cycle with two edges is 2 -connected and planar. An SP extension step in a graph with at least two edges cannot introduce a 1-separation or destroy planarity. By induction, the SP graphs are 2-connected and planar. For the proof of the second part, paint in a given SP graph the edges of a given 2-connected minor red. Reduce the SP graph by SP reduction steps until the cycle with two edges is obtained. We examine a single reduction step and apply induction. We must consider two cases for that step: deletion of a parallel edge, and contraction of one of two edges with a common degree 2 endpoint. Consider the deletion

case. If both edges are red, then the reduction is also an SP reduction in the minor. If exactly one edge is not red, then that edge is deleted. The minor must still be present, since contraction of that edge would turn the red edge into a loop, contrary to the assumption that the minor is 2-connected. If both edges are not red, then the minor is still present after deletion of one of these edges. For if both edges must be contracted to produce the minor, then the second contraction involves a loop, and thus is a deletion. The contraction case is handled analogously.

Recall that  $K_4$  is the complete graph on four vertices.

**Lemma 4.1.2.** Every 3-connected graph G with at least six edges has a  $k_4$  minor.

*Proof.* Take any cycle C of G of minimal length. Since G is 3-connected and has at least six edges, it must have a node that does not lie on C. By Menger's Theorem, there are three internally node-disjoint paths from that additional node to three distinct nodes of C. Suitable deletions and contractions eliminate all other edges and reduce the cycle and three paths to a  $k_4$  minor.

**Lemma 4.1.3.**  $K_4$  is not an SP graph.

*Proof.*  $K_4$  does not have series or parallel edges.

**Lemma 4.1.4.** No SP graph has a  $K_4$  minor.

*Proof.* Presence of a  $K_4$  minor would contradict Lemmas (3.1.1) and (3.1.3).  $\Box$ 

**Theorem 4.1.1.** A 2-connected graph is an SP graph if and only if it has no  $K_4$  minor.

*Proof.* The "only if" part is handled by Lemma (3.1.4). We thus prove the converse. Let G be a 2-connected graph without  $K_4$  minors. Simple checking validates the small cases with up to five edges. So assume G has at least six edges. By Lemma (3.1.2), G must be 2-separable. Choose a 2-separation so that for the two corresponding graphs  $G_1$  and  $G_2$ , we have  $G_1$  with minimal number of edges. Suppose  $G_1$  has exactly two edges. These edges must be parallel or incident at a degree 2 node of G. Thus, we can reduce and apply induction. Suppose  $G_1$  has at least three edges. Let k and l be the nodes of  $G_1$  that must be identified with two nodes of  $G_2$  to produce G. Suppose  $G_1$  has an edge z connecting k and l. That edge can be shifted from  $G_1$  to  $G_2$ . The corresponding new 2-separation contradicts the minimality assumption on the edge set of  $G_1$ . Similarly, the nodes k and l cannot have degree 1 in  $G_1$ . Add an edge e to  $G_1$  connecting nodes k and l. The new graph  $G'_1$  is isomorphic to a proper minor of G. By induction,  $G'_1$  is an SP graph. By the above discussion, in  $G'_1$  the edge e is not parallel to another edge, and it does not have an endpoint of degree 2. Thus, any SP reduction step in  $G'_1$  can be carried out in G as well. We perform one such step in G, and invoke induction for the reduced graph. 

Lemma 4.1.5. An SP graph without parallel edges either is a cycle with at least three edges, or has two internally node-disjoint paths with the following properties. Each path has at least two edges. Each intermediate node of the two paths has degree 2 in the graph, while the endpoints have degree of atleast 3.

**Corollary 4.1.1.** An SP graph with at least four edges and without parallel edges has at least two nonadjacent nodes with degree 2.

*Proof.* If the SP graph is a cycle, then the conclusion is immediate. So assume that the SP graph is not a cycle. Then each one of the two paths postulated in Lemma (3.1.5) has at least one intermediate degree 2 node. Thus, the graph has two nonadjacent degree 2 nodes.

We introduce two interesting subclasses of the class of SP graphs by excluding certain graphs as minors. One of the excluded graphs we already know. It is  $K_{2,3}$ , the complete bipartite graph with two vertices on one side and three on the other one. The second excluded graph is the *double triangle*, obtained from the triangle by replacing each edge by two parallel edges. We denote that graph by  $C_3^2$ . We want to characterize first the SP graphs without  $K_{2,3}$  minors, and then those without  $C_3^2$  minors. To this end, define a graph to be*outer planar* if it that all vertices lie on the infinite face can be drawn in the plane so that all vertices lie on the infinite face.

**Theorem 4.1.2.** The following statements are equivalent for a 2-connected graph G with at least two edges.

- (a) G has no  $K_4$  or  $K_{2,3}$  minors.
- (b) G is an SP graph without  $K_{2,3}$  minors.
- (c) G is outerplanar.

*Proof.* By Theorem (3.1.1), G is an SP graph if and only if it has no  $K_4$  minors. Thus, (a)  $\iff$  (b). To show (b)  $\iff$  (3), let G be an SP graph without  $K_{2,3}$  minors. Define C to be a cycle of G of maximum length. Suppose G has a node v that does not lie on C. Since G is 2-connected, there exist two paths from node v to distinct nodes i and j on C so that these paths have only the node v in common. If i and j are connected by an edge of C, then C can be extended to a longer cycle using the two paths, a contradiction. If i and j are not joined by an edge of C, then C and the two paths are easily reduced to a  $K_{2,3}$  minor of G, another contradiction. Thus, all nodes of G occur on C. For the proof of outerplanarity, we may assume that G has no parallel edges. Draw C in the plane, say using a circle. Then draw the remaining edges, each time placing the edge inside the circle as a straight line segment. If any two such edges cross, then these edges plus C can be reduced to a  $K_4$  minor of G, a contradiction. Thus, no edges cross, and we have produced an outerplanar drawing of G. For (3)  $\iff$  (1), we note that  $K_4$  and  $K_{2,3}$  are not outerplanar and that outerplanarity is maintained under minor-taking.

#### 4.2 Delta-Wye Construction for Graphs

The simplicity of SP graphs gives way to far more complicated graphs when we permit two operations in addition to SP extensions. One of them is the replacement of a triangle by a 3-star, and the second one is the inverse of that step. Either operation we call a  $\Delta Y$  exchange. Define a sequence of SP extensions and  $\Delta Y$  exchanges to be a  $\Delta Y$  extension sequence. The inverse sequence is a  $\Delta Y$  reduction sequence. A 2-connected graph is  $\Delta Y$  reducible if there is a  $\Delta Y$  reduction sequence that converts the graph to a cycle with just two edges. In this section, we show that  $\Delta Y$  extension sequences applied to such a cycle create all 2-connected planar graphs and more. Any graph so producible is a  $\Delta Y$ graph.

As an example for  $\Delta Y$  reduction sequences, we reduce  $K_5$ , the complete graph

on five vertices, to the cycle with two parallel edges. Series or parallel edges of SP reductions. We know that  $M(K_5)$  is not cographic. Thus,  $K_5$  is nonplanar, and the example demonstrates that  $\Delta Y$  graphs may be nonplanar. A  $\Delta Y$  exchange may not preserve 2-connectedness. For example, when a vertex of a triangle in a 2-connected graph has degree 2, then replacement of that triangle by a 3-star produces a 1-separable graph. The next lemma gives the conditions under which 2-connectedness is maintained.

In each graph of the reduction sequence, the triangle or 3-star involved in a  $\Delta Y$  exchange is indicated by bold lines. Similarly, we emphasize the series or parallel edges of SP reductions. We know that  $M(K_5)$  is not cographic. Thus,  $K_5$  is nonplanar, and the example demonstrates that  $\Delta Y$  graphs may be nonplanar. A  $\Delta Y$  exchange may not preserve 2-connectedness. For example, when a vertex of a triangle in a 2-connected graph has degree 2, then replacement of that triangle by a 3-star produces a 1-separable graph. The next lemma gives the conditions under which 2-connectedness is maintained.

**Lemma 4.2.1.** Let G be a 2-connected graph. Then a triangle to 3-star exchange (resp. 3-star to triangle exchange) in G produces a 2-connected graph G' if and only if the triangle (resp. 3-star) does not contain two edges in series (resp. in parallel).

The asymmetry of arguments in the proof of Lemma (3.2.1) is due to the fact that a triangle is always a cycle of a graph, while a 3-star is not always a cocycle. Note that the conditions of Lemma (3.2.1) are automatically satisfied in  $\Delta Y$ reduction sequences where  $\Delta Y$  exchanges are done only when an SP reduction is not possible. Our goal is to show that the class of  $\Delta Y$  graphs includes all 2-connected planar graphs. That goal is restated in the next theorem. **Theorem 4.2.1.** Every 2-connected planar graph is  $\Delta Y$  reducible.

**Lemma 4.2.2.** If a 2-connected graph or plane graph G is  $\Delta Y$  reducible, then every 2-connected minor H of G is  $\Delta Y$  reducible as well.

Lemma 4.2.3. Every plane graph is a minor of some grid graph.

*Proof.* (Sketch) We may assume that the given plane graph is 2-connected, since this can be achieved by the addition of edges. Split each vertex of that plane graph so that a 2-connected plane graph G results where the degree of each vertex is at most 3. By a suitable subdivision of edges, G can be embedded into a grid graph as follows. First embed any one face of G, but not the outer one. Then embed one face at a time so that each one of the successive subgraphs of G so embedded is 2-connected.

## Chapter 5

## Convex Polytypes associated with Matroids

#### 5.1 Convex polytopes and linear programming

If S is a finite set, we let  $\mathbb{R}^{s}(\mathbb{R}^{s}_{+})$  denote the space of real valued (non negative) row vectors with coordinates indexed by S. For each  $x \in \mathbb{R}^{s}$  and  $e \in S$  denote the  $e^{th}$  coordinate of x by x(e). For  $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^{s}$  we write  $x \geq y$  if  $x(e) \geq y(e)$  for  $\forall e \in S$ , and call y a subvector of x. This induces a partial order on  $\mathbb{R}^{s}$  and <,  $\leq$ , > are now defined in the obvious way. For  $x \in \mathbb{R}^{s}$  and  $A \subseteq S$  we define

$$x(A) = \sum_{e \in A} x(e)$$

and call the modulus |x| of x the quantity

$$|x| = x(S) = \sum_{e \in S} |x(e)|.$$

For  $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^S_+$  and  $e \in S$ , we define

$$(x \land y)(e) = min(x(e), y(e))$$
$$(x \lor y)(e) = max(x(e), y(e))$$

and thus define  $x \wedge y, x \vee y$  is obvious way.

A subset  $X \subseteq \mathbb{R}^S$  is convex if  $x, y \in X$  implies that for all  $\lambda, 0 \le \lambda \le 1$ ,

$$\lambda x + (1 - \lambda)y \in X.$$

The convex hull of X, denoted by co(X) is the intersection of all convex sets containing X, or alternatively the smallest convex set containing X. A hyperplane of  $\mathbb{R}^S$  is a subset  $H \subseteq \mathbb{R}$  such that  $\exists c \in \mathbb{R}^S/0, d \in \mathbf{R}$  such that

$$H = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^S : cx' = d \}.$$

Clearly H is uniquely determined by the pair (c, d) and is a maximal proper affine subspace of  $\mathbb{R}^{S}$ . Its equation is

$$cx' = d.$$

Associated with such a hyperplane are two half spaces

$$H^{+} = \{x : cx' \ge d\}$$
$$H^{-} = \{x : cx' \le d\}.$$

Clearly a half space is closed and convex . Thus the intersection of half spaces is closed and convex . **Definition 5.1.1.** A convex polytope is a bounded region of  $\mathbb{R}^S$  which can be expressed as the intersection of a finite number of half spaces. Given a polytope  $P \subset \mathbb{R}^S$  which is defined by

$$P = \{ X \in \mathbb{R}^S : C_i x' \le d_i : i \in T \}$$

We call the face associated with  $J \subseteq T$ , the subset P(J) of P defined by

$$P(J) = \{ x \in P : c_i x' = d_i, i \in J, c_i x' < d_i, i \in T/J \}.$$

The rank of the face P(J) is defined by  $|S| - d(C^J)$  where  $d(C^J)$  is the rank of the matrix  $C^J$  which has row vectors  $\{c_i : i \in J\}$ . A vertex of P is a face of zero rank. Thus to find the vertices of the convex polytope P we would have to solve the equations

$$c_i x' = d_i \; ; i \in J$$

for all  $J \subseteq T$  such that |J| = |S| and then check which of these solutions were members of P. [2]

**Theorem 5.1.1.** A convex polytope P has only a finite number of vertice; moreover it can be expressed as the convex hull of its set of vertices. Conversely given any finite set X of points of  $\mathbb{R}^S$  the convex hull of X is a convex polytope with vertex set a subset of X. This convex polytope can be expressed in the form  $\alpha$ where the hyperplanes  $c_i x' = d_i$  are its maximal proper faces.

We preset the bare outlines of linear programming theory. Let S, T be finite sets. Let  $A = \{a_{i,j} : i \in T, j \in S\}$  be a matrix with  $a_{i,j} \in \mathbb{R}$ .Let  $b \in \mathbb{R}^T, c \in \mathbb{R}^S$ . A (primal) linear programme is maximize cx'

for  $x \in \mathbb{R}^S$  satisfying

$$Ax' \le b'$$
$$x \ge 0$$

The dual linear programme is

minimize by'

for  $y \in \mathbb{R}^T$  satisfying

 $A'y' \ge c'$  $y \ge 0.$ 

A vector x satisfying (1) and (2) is a feasible solution to the primal problem. A vector y satisfying (3) and (4) is a feasible dual solution. A feasible primal solution which maximizes cx' is an optimal primal solution. An optimal dual solution is defined analogously.

**Theorem 5.1.2.** For any linear programming maximization problem exactly one of the following situations occurs.

- (1) There exists no feasible solution.
- (2) For any  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$  there is a feasible solution x such that  $cx' > \alpha$ .
- (3) There is an optimal (feasible) solution.

**Theorem 5.1.3.** If x is a feasible primal solution and y is a feasible dual solution then

**Theorem 5.1.4.** If there is a feasible primal solution and an upper bound for cx' over all feasible primal solutions x, then there is an optimal primal solution u and an optimal dual solution v and cu' = bu'.

- **Theorem 5.1.5.** (1) Let P be a convex polytope in  $\mathbb{R}^S$ . Then for any  $c \in \mathbb{R}^S$  there exists a vertex v of P which maximizes cx' over P.
  - (2) Let P be a covex polytope in  $\mathbb{R}^S$  and let v by any vertex of P. Then there exist  $c \in \mathbb{R}^S$  such that v is the unique member of P maximizing cx' over P.

**Definition 5.1.2.** A polymatroid  $\mathbb{P}$  is a pair (S, P) where S, the ground set is a non- empty, finite set and P, the set of independent vectors of  $\mathbb{P}$  is a non-empty compact subset of  $\mathbb{R}^S_+$  such that :

- (1) every subvector of an independent vector is independent,
- (2) for every vector  $a \in \mathbb{R}^{S}_{+}$ , every maximal independent subvector x of a has the same modulus r(a), the vector rank of a in  $\mathbb{P}$ .

In the above definition "maximal" has its obvious meaning that there exists no y > x having the properties of x; since P is compact it is well defined.

**Definition 5.1.3.** A polymatroid  $\mathbb{P}$  is a pair (S, P) where S the ground set is a non- empty finite set and P, the set of independent vectors of  $\mathbb{P}$  is a non-empty compact subset of  $\mathbb{R}^S$  such that (1) holds and also: If  $u, v \in P$  and |v| > |u|, then there is a vector  $w \in P$  such that

$$u < w \le u \wedge v$$

**Definition 5.1.4.** A polymatroid  $\mathbb{P}$  is a pair  $(S, \rho)$  where S, the ground set is a non-empty finite set and  $\rho$ , the ground set rank function is a function:  $2^S \to \mathbb{R}^+$  satisfying

$$A \subseteq B \subseteq S \implies \rho A \le \rho B$$
$$A, B \subseteq S \implies \rho A + \rho B \ge \rho (A \cup B) + \rho (A \cap B)$$
$$\rho(\phi) = 0$$

and the vectors  $x \in \mathbb{R}^S_+$  such that  $x(A) < \rho A$  for all  $A \subseteq S$  are the independent vectors of  $\mathbb{P}$ . For each vector a in  $\mathbb{R}^S_+$ , the vector rank r(a) of a is given by

$$r(a) = \min(a(X) + \rho(S/X) : X \subseteq S).$$

**Lemma 5.1.1.** The vector rank function r of Definition 1 satisfies for all  $u, v \in \mathbb{R}^{S}$ ,

$$r(u) + r(v) \ge r(u \lor v) + r(u \land v).$$

*Proof.* Let a be a base of  $u \vee v$ . By (2),  $\exists b$ , independent in P, satisfying

$$a \le b \le u \lor v$$

and

$$r(b) = |b| = r(u \lor v)$$

since  $a = b \land (u \land v)$  we get

$$a+b=b\wedge u+b\wedge v$$

but  $b \wedge u, b \wedge v$  are independent subvectors of u, v respectively. Thus

$$r(u \wedge v) + r(u \vee v) = |a| + |b|$$
$$= |b \wedge u| + |b \wedge v|$$
$$= r(u) + r(v).$$

#### 5.2 Polymatroids and Submodular Set Functions

we know that if  $\mathbb{P} = (S, P, \rho)$  is a polymatroid in  $\mathbb{R}^s$ , its independence polytope is the region of  $\mathbb{R}^S$  defined by the intersection of the half spaces

$$x(A) \le \rho A$$
,  $A \subseteq S$ .

We also know that  $\rho$  is a non-decreasing submodular set function. In this section we prove conversely that polymatroids can be obtained in this way from arbitrary non-negative submodular functions.

**Theorem 5.2.1.** Let  $\mathscr{L}$  be a lattice of subsets of the finite set S ordered by inclusion and with the lattice operation of meet, set intersection. Then if  $\mu$  :  $\mathscr{L} \to \mathbb{R}^+$  is submodular on  $\mathscr{L}$ , that is

$$\mu(A \lor B) + \mu(A \land B) \le \mu A + \mu B , A, B \in \mathscr{L},$$

the region  $P(S,\mu)$  of  $\mathbb{R}^S$  defined by the intersection of the half spaces

$$x(A) \le \mu A; A \ in \mathbb{Y} \tag{5.1}$$

$$x \ge 0,\tag{5.2}$$

is the independence polytope of a polymatroid  $\mathbb{P}$ .

**Example 5.2.1.** Let  $S = \{1, 2, 3\}$ . Let be the lattice of subsets  $\phi$ ,  $\{1\}$ ,  $\{2\}$ ,  $\{3\}$ ,  $\{1, 2, 3\}$ ; and let  $u : L \to R$  be defined by  $\mu(\phi) = 0$ ,  $\mu\{1\} = 3$ ,  $\mu\{2\} = 5$ ,  $\mu\{3\} = 4$ ,  $\mu\{1, 2, 3\} = 6$ . Then  $\mu$  is submodular on  $\mathscr{L}$  and thus the polyhedron

$$X_1 \leq 3$$
$$X_2 \leq 5$$
$$X_3 \leq 4$$
$$X_1 + X_2 + X_3 \leq 6$$
$$X_i \leq 0$$

is a polynomial in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . [2]

**Corollary 5.2.1.** The rank function of the polymatroid  $\mathscr{L} = P(S, \mu)$  is given for all a in  $\mathbb{R}^{S}_{+}$  by

$$r(a) = \min_{X \in \mathscr{L}} (\mu X + a(S/X)).$$

*Proof.* Let  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^S_+$  and let  $x \in P(S, \mu) \cap C(a)$ . Then for all  $A \in \mathscr{L}$ ,

$$|x| = x(A) + x(S/A) \le \mu(A) + a(S/A).$$

Hence since r(a) = |x| for some x,

$$r(a) \le \min_{A \in \mathscr{L}} (\mu A + a(S/A)).$$

Suppose we have strict inequality in this equation and let  $y \in P(S, \mu) \cap C(a)$ be such that |y| = r(a). Define  $\mathscr{L}(y)$  as above, if  $S \in \mathscr{L}(Y)$ , then  $|y| = \mu S$ contracting the above strict inequality. Hence  $D \neq S$ . Now  $\forall X \in \mathscr{L}$ 

$$y(S) < r(a) < \mu(X) + a(S/X).$$

In particular

$$y(S) < \mu(D) + a(S/D)$$

and so

$$y(S/D) < a(S/D).$$

Hence there must exist  $e \in S/D$  such that y(e) < a(e). If we augment y to z then z will belong to  $P(S, \mu)$  and C(a) contradicting our choice of y. Hence we cannot have the above strict inequality and the result follows.

## Conclusion

The conclusion of Matroid Theory often focuses on its broad applicability and the significant impact it has had on both pure and applied mathematics, including areas like combinatorics, graph theory, algorithm design, and optimization. Matroid theory provides a rich, unifying framework that captures the essence of independence in a very general setting. In summary, Matroid Theory provides a deep and coherent structure for understanding and formalizing the concept of independence, which is present in mathematical settings. Matroids abstract the essential properties of linear independence in vector spaces and mutual exclusivity in set systems, thus offering a powerful toolkit for generalizing and transferring results across different mathematical domain. This project embarked on a comprehensive journey through the intricate landscape of matroid theory, from its fundamental definitions to its profound implications in various domains of mathematics and its applications. We began by establishing the basic concepts of independence, circuits, bases, and rank functions, laying the groundwork for understanding the structure of matroids. The concept of matroids has led to efficient algorithm design for various problems, making the theory directly applicable to real-world scenarios where resource optimization is critical.

As we continue to develop Matroid Theory, we unlock further potential, par-

ticularly with the advent of computational tools that allow for the exploration of complex matroids that were previously inaccessible. The study of matroids is a testament to the beauty of mathematical abstraction and its potential to solve concrete problems, allowing mathematicians and scientists to harness the power of structure and symmetry in diverse situations. Indeed, as our understanding of matroids expands, so too does our ability to shape the algorithms and technologies of the future. Matroid Theory, therefore, stands not only as a significant achievement in the field of mathematics but also as a beacon guiding future explorations into the realms of complexity and computation.

## References

- Leonidas S.Pitsoulis, Topics in Matroid Theory, Springer Science and Business Media, 2013
- [2] D.J.A.Welsh *Matroid Theory*, Dover Publications, New York, 1st edition, 2010
- [3] James Oxley Matroid Theory, Oxford University Press, New York, 2nd edition, 2011
- [4] Joseph P.S.Kung A Source Book in Matroid Theory, Birkhauser Boston, MA, 1st edition, 1985
- [5] W.T.Tutte Introduction to the Theory of Matroids, 1966
- [6] A.Recski, L.Lovasz Matroid Theory, North Holland, 1st edition, 1985
- [7] Douglas B. West Introduction to Graph Theory, Pearson Education, 2nd edition, 2000

#### Ramsey Theory

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### CHRISTEENA MARIYA FRANCIS

Register No. CCAWMMS010



Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

#### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "Ramsey Theory" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms. CHRISTEENA MARIYA FRANCIS (CCAWMMS010) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023-2024

Dr. Fr. Vincent N S Assistant Professor Department of Mathematics Christ College (Autonomous) Irinjalakuda Dr. Seena V Head of the Department Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda

Date : 25 March 2024

#### DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "**Ramsey Theory**" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024 Christeena Mariya Francis

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Dr. Fr. Vincent N S, Assistant Professor, Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who guided me faithfully through this entire project. I have learned so much from him, both in the subject and otherwise. Without his advice, support and guidance, it find difficult to complete this work.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "**Ramsey Theory**"

I mark my word of gratitude to Dr. Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

Our HoD Dr. Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for her invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Christeena Mariya Francis

## Contents

Li	st of	Figures	iii			
1	Intr	troduction				
	1.1	Real life Example of Ramsey Theory	2			
	1.2	Outline of Project	3			
<b>2</b>	Lite	rature Review	4			
3	3 Definitions					
	3.1	Basic Definitions of Graph Theory	7			
	3.2	Definitions on Ramsey Theory	9			
		3.2.1 Pigeonhole Principle	9			
		3.2.2 Monochromatic Graph	9			
		3.2.3 Ramsey Number	11			
		3.2.4 Ramsey Graph	15			
		3.2.5 $k$ -colouring of a set $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$	16			
4	Ger	eral Results on Ramsey Theory	17			
	4.1	Existence of Ramsey Number	19			
	4.2	Bounds of Ramsey Numbers	22			

Contents
----------

<b>5</b>	Application and Conclusion					
	5.1	Confu	sion channel for noisy channels	29		
	<ul> <li>5.2 Design of packet switched networks</li></ul>					
		5.3.1	The Ramsey Pricing Method	34		
		5.3.2	The Analysis of the Ramsey Pricing Method	36		
Conclusion						
References						

## List of Figures

3.1	abc blue triangle	10
3.2	abd blue triangle	10
3.3	acd blue triangle	10
3.4	$K_3$ Graph	12
3.5	Independent of 3 vertices	12
3.6	Graph $K_5$	13
3.7	Graph with 8 vertices	14
3.8	4 vertices graph	14
3.9	Ramsey graph	15
4.1	5 vertices graph	21
4.2		22
5.1	Confusion Graph 'G' $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$	30
5.2	Link are coloured by red, blue, black	32
5.3	Outline of Ramsey Pricing Method	37

## Chapter 1

## Introduction

In this chapter we will see the invention of Ramsey Theory

This project is based on the theory proposed by Ramsey. This is fascinating branch of mathematics that studies the emergence of order in seemingly chaotic structures. Ramsey Theory is named after *Frank Plumpton Ramsey* who did seminal work in this area before his untimely death at age 26. His paper was "On a Problem of Formal Logic". He was a British philosopher, mathematician and economist who made important contributions to logic, philosophy of mathematics and decision theory during his short life. Ramsey's work on logic laid the foundation for modern decision theory, and his ideas deeply influenced later philosophers and economists. His name is particularly associated with the words and quot; Ramsey theory and quot. It is a branch of mathematical field of combinatorics that focuses on the appearance of order in a substructure given a structure of a known size.

We can see Ramsey Theorem in different ways, *Ramsey Theorem* states that "for any large enough graph, there is an independent set of size s or a clique of size t".

In general terms, "For all positive integers k, l there exist R(k, l) such that if  $N \ge R(k, l)$  and the edges of KN are coloured Red and Blue the either there is a 'Red k-clique' or there is a 'Blue *l*-clique'".

Also state that "Given any positive integers p and q, their exist a smallest integer n = R(p,q) such that every 2- colouring of the edges  $K_n$  contains either a complete subgraph on p vertices, all of whose edges are in 1 colour, or a complete subgraph on q vertices, all of whose edges are in colour 2".

Ramsey posed a question related to combinatorics and probability, which eventually led to the development of Ramsey theory. The problem can be stated as follows: Given six people at a party, some of whom are friends and some of whom are not, what is the minimum number of people needed to ensure that there are either three mutual friends or three mutual strangers? We can explain like this.

#### 1.1 Real life Example of Ramsey Theory

The classical problem in Ramsey Theory is party porblem, which asks the minimum number of guests R(m, n) that must be invited so that at least m will know each other (i e, there exists a clique of order m) or at least n will not know each other (i e, there exist an independent set of order n)

There is a party of six people, either there is are three who all know each other (mutual friends) or there are three none of whom knows either of other two (mutual strangers). We can solve by it graph theory.

Consider the complete graph  $G = K_6$ . Represent the six people by the six vertices of G. Any two vertices a and b are defined to be adjacent, if and only if the corresponding persons know each other. Now colour their edges by blue. If the person don't know each other, colour their edges between the corresponding vertices by red.

If there are three people who know each other then this is represented by blue triangle in  $K_6$ . Similarly, if there are three people who don't know each other then this is represented by a red triangle.

Take an arbitrary vertex a . Its degree is five in  $K_6$ . When we colour edges incident with a either blue or red. So one colour must be used at least three times. In this case it is a monochromatic triangle. We will discuss monochromatic in later. [1]

#### 1.2 Outline of Project

In **Chapter 1** we will discuss about intoduction about Ramsey Theory. We can see reason for invention of Ramsey theory in this chapter. We can explain it through Graph Theory

In Chapter 2 is literature review. In this chapter we will see the books and journal papers that are supportive documents for the project.

In **Chapter 3** we will see the definition related to graph theory and definitions related to Ramsey Theory. We can see the examples which supporting the definition and also some counter example.

In Chapter 4, we discuss some important theorems that are using in Ramsey Theory.

In Chapter 5, we conclude the study by discussing the application of Ramsey theory.

## Chapter 2

## Literature Review

#### [1] John Clark and Derek Allan Holton, A First Look at Graph Theory, 1991

It is an excellent introductory book that offers a gentle introduction to graph theory, suitable for beginners in mathematics or computer science, it published by World Scientific Publishing Co. Pte. Ltd. in 1991. He use simple example to explain the Ramsey theory. Fist he started with party problem. Solved by graph. He used party problem with 6 members. In graph it become 6 vertices. The members who know each other by blue edge and members who does not know each other coloured by red. It give monochromatic triangle. He gives definition to monochromatic. He gave examples to generalised party problem also.

#### [2] Fred S. ROBERTS\* Application of Ramsey Theory, 1983

In his paper we can see some application related to Ramsey theory. It will help us know about Ramsey theory in detailed way.
## [3] Douglas B. West, Introduction to Graph Theory, 2nd edition, 2000

In second edition he explained clearly about Ramsey number and also graphs in general terms. Let r and  $p_1, \dots p_k$  be positive integers. If there is a N such that every k-coloring of  $\binom{[N]}{r}$  yields an i-homogeneous set of size  $p_i$  for some i, then the smallest such integer is called **Ramsey number**  $R(p_1, \dots p_k : r)$ . Ramsey theorem states that we can find such integer for every choice of r and  $p_1, \dots p_k$ . He explain it by some simple examples. And he gives the definition of Ramsey Graph. Given simple graphs  $G_1, \dots G_k$ , the (graph) Ramsey number  $R(G_1, \dots G_k)$  is the smallest integer n such that ever k-coloring of  $E(K_n)$  contains a copy of  $G_i$  in color i for some i. He states the Ramsey Theorem that given positive integers r and  $p_1, \dots p_k$  there exist an integer N such that every k-coloring of  $\binom{[N]}{r}$  yield an i- homogeneous set of size  $p_i$  for some i.

#### [4] G. Suresh Singh, Graph Theory, 2010

This book written by G. Suresh Singh published by PHI Learning Private Limited, New Delhi in 2010. This book also says about Ramsey theory. It give simple definition to Ramsey number and Ramsey graph.Given any two positive integer k and l, there is a least positive integer denoted by R(k, l) vertices contains either  $K_k$  or  $K_l^c$ . The number R(k, l) is called **Ramsey number**. He gives the property of Ramsey number. A (k, l) **Ramsey graph** is a graph on R(k, l)-1 vertices that contains neither a  $K_k$  nor  $K_l^c$ .

#### [5] Lane Barton, Ramsey Theory, 2016

It is a paper work of Lane Barton. He published his paper work in 2016, may 13. In his work he mentioned Paul Erdos Theorem and Van der Wardens Theorem.

The concept of Bounds of Ramsey Theory is also contributed by Erdos. In this paper we can see Van der warden's Theory. In this paper he proved, the properties of Ramsey Number.

#### [6] Ramsey Theory on Graphs, 2020

It is a mini project published by Department of Mathematics, The University of Manchester, on November 3 in 2020. This project includes some definitions and theorems related to Ramsey Theory. Theorems are similar to some other books.

# Chapter 3

# Definitions

In this chapter we will discuss some of the selected definition from Graph theory that are applicable in Ramsey theory.

### **3.1** Basic Definitions of Graph Theory

**Definition 3.1.1.** A graph is an ordered triple G = (v(G), E(G), I(G)) where V(G) is nonempty set, E(G) is a set disjoint from V(G), and I(G) is an incidence relation that associates with each element of E(G) an unordered pair of elements of V(G). Elements of V(G) are called the vertices of G and elements of E(G) are called edges of G. V(G) and E(G) are vertex set and edge set of G, respectively. If for the edges e of G, I(G)()e = u, v we write I(G)(e) = uv

**Definition 3.1.2.** Let G be a graph and  $v \in V$ . The number of edges incident at v in G is called the degree of vertex v in G and is denoted by d(v). The minimum and maximum of the degrees of the vertices of a graph are denoted by  $\delta$  and  $\Delta$  respectively.

**Definition 3.1.3.** A graph is called simple, it has no loop and parallel edge. Loop means a vertex u joint to itself by an edge. Parallel edge means let G be a graph if two or more edges of G has same end vertices then these edges are called parallel.

**Definition 3.1.4.** A complete graph is a simple graph in which each pair of distinct vertices is joined by an edge

**Definition 3.1.5.** If for some positive integer K, d(v) = K for every vertex v of graph G. G is called K-regular

**Definition 3.1.6.** Let simple graph is called self compliment if it is isomorphic its on compliment

**Definition 3.1.7.** A graph G is called connected if every two of its vertices are connected

A graph that is not connected is called disconnected

**Definition 3.1.8.** A graph G is called a tree if it is a connected acyclic graph. Acyclic graph is a graph G contain no cycle.

**Definition 3.1.9.** An independent set S in a graph G is a subset of vertices where for any two vertices u and v in S, there is no edge between u and v in the graph G.

**Definition 3.1.10.** A clique of G is a complete subgraph of G. A clique of G is a maximal clique of G if it is not properly contained in another clique of G.

## 3.2 Definitions on Ramsey Theory

### 3.2.1 Pigeonhole Principle

The Pigeonhole principle, also known as the Dirichlet pigeonhole principle, simply states that if there exist n pigeonholes containing n + 1 pigeons, one of the pigeonholes must contain at least two pigeons. This can be generalised to say that if there are a finite number of pigeonholes must contain an infinite number of pigeons.

**Definition 3.2.1.** A 2-coloured graph is a graph is a graph whose edges have been coloured with 2 different colours.

#### 3.2.2 Monochromatic Graph

**Definition 3.2.2.** Given an assignment of colours to all edges of a graph G, a subgraph H of G is called **monochromatic** if all the edges of H have the same colour.

**Example 3.2.1.** Consider the complete graph  $G = K_6$ . Represent the six people by the six vertices of G. Any two vertices a and b are defined to be adjacent, if and only if the corresponding persons know each other. Now colour their edges by blue. If the person don't know each other, colour their edges between the corresponding vertices by red.

If there are three people who know each other then this is represented by blue triangle in  $K_6$ . Similarly, if there are three people who don't know each other then this is represented by a red triangle.

Take an arbitrary vertex a . Its degree is five in  $K_6$ . When we colour edges

incident with a either blue or red. So one colour must be used at least three times. Assume that ab, ac, ad are coloured blue. That means a and b, a and c, a and d knows each other. If bc, bd, or dc coloured blue then we get blue triangle.



Figure 3.1: abc blue triangle



Figure 3.2: abd blue triangle



Figure 3.3: acd blue triangle

Similarly we can say in the case of red triangle. [1]

#### 3.2.3 Ramsey Number

**Definition 3.2.3.** Given any two positive integers k and l, there is a least positive integers denoted by R(k, l) such that every graph on R(k, l) vertices contains either  $K_k$  or  $K_l^c$ . The numbers R(k, l) is called **Ramsey numbers**.

We can use r instead of R. We can defined in general terms. Let r and  $p_1, \dots, p_k$  be positive integers. If there is a N such that every k-coloring of  $\binom{[N]}{r}$  yields an i-homogeneous set of size  $p_i$  for some i, then the smallest such integer is called **Ramsey number**  $R(p_1, \dots, p_k : r)$ . Ramsey theorem states that we can find such integer for every choice of r and  $p_1, \dots, p_k$ .

**Remark 1.** (1) R(k,l) = 1 = R(1,l)

- (2) R(2,l) = l, R(k,2) = k
- (3) Every graph on p vertices contain either a clique of k vertices or an independent set of l vertices if  $p \ge R(k, l)$
- (4) If there is a graph on p vertices that contains neither a clique of k vertices nor an independent set of vertices then
   p < R(k, l) or p + 1 ≤ R(k, l)</li>
- (5) G contains  $K_k$  or  $K_l^c$  if and only if  $G^c$  contains  $K_l^c$  or  $K_l$ .

#### **Example 3.2.2.** R(3,3)=6

Also it can ask like this: What is the smallest number of people so that there must be 3 mutual friend and 3 mutual strangers?

**Solution**: Let  $v_1, v_2, v_3, v_4, v_5, v_6$  be 6 vertices. We will colour blue to represent

friends and red to represent strangers. By Pigeonhole principle, "if n items are put into m containers, with n > m, then at least one container must contain more than one". So, we will colour 5 edge by two colour, that means at least 3 edges are coloured with same colour.



Figure 3.4:  $K_3$  Graph

By this figure we get  $K_3$  graph. Suppose  $v_2$ ,  $v_5$  coloured by red. And  $v_3$ ,  $v_2$  coloured by red



Figure 3.5: Independent of 3 vertices

We get independent set of 3 vertices. We can coloured by any way, we will

get either  $K_3$  or independent of 3 vertices.

Next we will show the smallest number of vertices in these type of graph is 6. Consider a graph with 5 vertices. We need to check  $K_3$  or independent set of 3 vertices.



Figure 3.6: Graph  $K_5$ 

There is neither clique of 3 vertices nor independent set of 3 vertices.

Therefore, the smallest positive number of vertices to form 3 vertices or independent set of 3 vertices is 6

**Example 3.2.3.** Show R(3, 4)=9? Solution: We have, If  $k \ge 2$  and l > 2, then

$$R(k, l) \le R(k - 1, l) + R(k, l - 1)$$
$$R(3, 4) \le R(2, 4) + R(3, 3)$$
$$\le R(2, 4) + R(3, 3) - 1$$
$$< R(2, 4) + R(3, 3)$$

$$< 4 + 6 = 10$$
$$\le 9$$

We need to prove R(3,4) > 8

Assume that not less than or equal to 8. Let G be with 8 vertices. We need to check either there exist  $K_3$  or independent of 4 vertices.



Figure 3.7: Graph with 8 vertices

This is the graph with 8 vertices. The vertices are connected if i - j = 1 or 4. In this graph we can see the connected vertices. Consider any 4 vertices.



Figure 3.8: 4 vertices graph

We cannot find a  $K_3$  or independent set. So our assumption is wrong. R(3,4) < 8. This implies R(3,4) = 9.

s. t	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
2	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
3	1	3	6	9	14	18	23	28	36	
4	1	4	9	18	25					
5	1	5	14	25						
6	1	6	18							
7	1	7	23							
8	1	8	28							
9	1	9	36							
10	1	10								

Table 3.1: Ramsey Table

### 3.2.4 Ramsey Graph

**Definition 3.2.4.** A (k, l) **Ramsey graph** is a graph on R(k, l)-1 vertices that contains neither a  $K_k$  nor  $K_l^c$ .



Figure 3.9: Ramsey graph

### 3.2.5 *k*-colouring of a set

**Definition 3.2.5.** A k-partition or k colouring of a set is a partition of it into p classes. A class or is label is a colour. Typically, the set of colours is [p]. The collection of r-sets in S is  $\binom{S}{r}$ ; a k-colouring of these is a map  $f : \binom{S}{r} \to [k]$ . A homogeneous set is a set  $T \subseteq S$  whose r-sets have received the same colour; if colour *i*, then T is *i*-homogeneous. The notion  $N \to (k_1, k_2 \cdots, k_p)^r$  means that every k colouring of  $\binom{[N]}{r}$  yields for some *i*, and *i*-homogeneous set of size  $k_i$ . such an integer N exists, then the smallest such integer is also Ramsey number denoted by  $R(k_1, K_2, \cdots, k_p : r)$ . [3]

## Chapter 4

# General Results on Ramsey Theory

In this chapter we deal with theorems and proof, also results related on Ramsey Theory.

**Theorem 4.0.1.** R(1, l) = R(k, 1) = 1

*Proof.* R(1, l) it means the graph contains either a clique of 1 vertex or independent set of l vertices.

Let G have only 1 vertex. It contain clique of 1 vertex.

Let G' has 2 vertices that is  $v_1, v_2$ . If it is connected by an edge e. Then  $\exists$  a clique of 1 vertex. Similarly in n number of vertices. By the definition of Ramsey number, we get R(1, l) = 1

R(k, 1) it means graph contain either a clique of k vertices or independent set of 1 vertex

Let G be a graph with 1 vertex. Then we get independent set of 1 vertex.

Let G' be a graph with 2 vertices  $v_1, v_2$ , if there is a edge connected by an edge. So there exist clique of 2 vertices, otherwise independent set of 1 vertices. Similarly, in the case of  $3, 4, \ldots$  number of vertices.

By the definition of Ramsey number, we get R(k, 1) = 1.

$$\implies R(1,l) = R(k,1) = 1 \qquad \Box$$

**Theorem 4.0.2.** For any positive integer k and l R(k, l) = R(l, k)

*Proof.* Let R(k, l) = p. To prove the theorem, its enough to prove that R(l, k) = p.

Let G be a graph with order p.

**Claim**: Either  $K_l \subseteq G$  or  $K_k \subseteq G^c$ 

Since G is of order p, it is clear that  $G^c$  is also of order p. Since R(k, l) = p, either  $K_k \subseteq G^c$  or  $K_l \subseteq (G^c)^c = G$ , which implies either  $K_l$  is a subgraph of G or  $K_k$  is a subgraph of  $G^c$ . Hence the claim. Thus,

$$R(l,k) \le p \tag{4.1}$$

Further, since R(K, l) = p, there is a graph H with order p - 1 such that  $K_k$  is not a subgraph of H, and  $K_l$  is not subgraph of  $H^c$ . It follows that  $K_l$  is not a subgraph of  $H^c$  of order p - 1 and  $K_k$  is not a subgraph of  $(H^c)^c = H$ , which implies that

$$R(l,k) \ge p \tag{4.2}$$

From Eqs. (4.1) and (4.2), we get R(l,k) = p. Hence the proof

## 4.1 Existence of Ramsey Number

We have some values for Ramsey Numbers to find them. In this section we show that in fact the Ramsey Number exists for all  $k, l \geq 2$ , even if we don't know the value is. By this section we prove a method to find Ramsey Number. [3]

**Theorem 4.1.1.** For any positive two integers  $k \ge 2$  and  $l \ge 2$   $R(k,l) \le R(k,l-1) + R(k-1,l)$ 

Furthermore if R(k, l-1) and R(k-1, l) are both even, then inequality strictly hold.

*Proof.* Let R(k, l-1) + R(k-1, l) = n. Let G be graph with n vertices. Let  $v \in V(G)$ .

Then there exist other n-1 vertices, which implies there exist other R(k, l-1) + R(k-1, l) - 1 vertices other than v. We will get two cases.

**Case 1**: v is non adjacent to a set S at least R(k, l-1) vertices.

 $V(S) \ge R(k, l-1).$ 

**Case 2**: v is adjacent to a set T at least R(k-1, l) vertices.

 $V(T) \ge R(k-1,l).$ 

Either of case 1 or case 2 must hold.

Suppose neither case 1 nor case 2 holds.

That is,

$$V(S) < R(k, l-1) \le R(k, l-1) - 1$$
$$V(T) < R(k-1, l) \le R(k-1, l) - 1.$$

We have, number of vertices to which v is adjacent + number of vertices to

which v is non adjacent.

$$\leq R(k, l-1) - 1 + R(k-1, l) - 1$$
$$= R(k, l-1) + R(k-1, 1) - 2$$
$$< R(k, l-1) + R(k-1, l) - 1$$

But LHS becomes n - 1. we get n - 1 < n - 1. This is a contradiction. So our assumption is wrong. Therefore, either 1 or 2 will hold.

Assume that case 1 hold. There form G[S] a subgraph S with at least R(k, l-1) vertices. In  $S \exists$  clique of k vertices or an independent set of l-1 vertices. Consider  $G[S \cup \{v\}]$  contains a clique of k vertices or an independent set of l vertices. Assume that case 2 holds. Then v is adjacent to set T of at least R(k-1,l) vertices. G[T] forms subgraph T with at least R(k-1,l) vertices.

In T,  $\exists$  a clique of k - 1 vertices or an independent set of l vertices. Consider  $G[T \cup \{v\}]$  contains a clique of k vertices.

In either case  $\exists R(k,l)$  set of vertices. We know that it is the least one. So,  $R(k,l) \leq n$  Suppose both are even. Let G be graph of R(k,l-1) + R(k-1,l) - 1vertices. In any graph G number of vertices of odd degree is even. This implies  $\exists$ some vertex v is even degree. That is incident to even number of vertices. Since v has even degree v cannot adjacent to precisely R(k-1,l) - 1 vertices. Let T be number of adjacent vertices to v and S be non adjacent vertices.

|T| cannot same as R(k-1, l) - 1. Either (a) |T| < R(k-1, l) - 1 or (b) |T| > R(k-1, l) - 1.

$$|T| \neq R(k-1, l) - 1$$
  
 $|S| \neq R(k, l-1) - 1$ 

 $|T| \ge R(k-1, l)$ , then (b) satisfy. If  $|S| \ge R(k, l-1)$ , then (a) satisfy. Thus G contains clique of k vertices or independent set of l vertices. Hence the proof.

**Example 4.1.1.** We know R(3,3) = 6. We prove it by theorem.



Figure 4.1: 5 vertices graph

This graph contains neither  $K_3$  nor  $K_3^c$ . Thus,

$$R(3,3) > 5 \text{ nor } R(3,3) \ge 6$$

By theorem  $R(3,3) \le R(3,2) + R(2,3) = 3 + 3$ . Thus,

$$R(3,3) \le 6$$

. That is we get

$$R(3,3) = 6$$

**Example 4.1.2.** Consider R(3,5)



Figure 4.2

This graph neither contains a  $K_3$  nor  $K_3^c$ . Thus,

R(3,5) > 13 or  $R(3,5) \ge 14$ .

We have  $R(3,5) \le R(3,4) + R(2,5) = 9 + 5$ .

 $R(3,5) \le 14$ 

Therefore,

$$R(3,5) = 14$$

## 4.2 Bounds of Ramsey Numbers

However, there are bounds that can allow us close to the actual value. Further reading on recent developments on upper and lower bounds on Ramsey Number. In this section, we will see the proof for upper bound and lower bound

**Theorem 4.2.1.** For any two positive integers  $k, l, R(k, l) \leq \binom{k+l-2}{k-1}$ 

*Proof.* This proof by induction on k + l. R(1,1) = 1. Here k = 1 and l = 1. By hypothesis, k + l - 2 = 0 and k - 1 = 0 $\binom{0}{0} = 1$ .

Similarly, R(1,2) = 1, R(2,2) = 2, R(2,3) = 3.

This result is true for  $k + l \leq 5$ .

Assume that the result true for  $5 \le k + l < m + n$ .

Next we will prove that the result is true for m + n. That is,

$$R(m,n) \le \binom{m+n-2}{m-1}$$

By previous theorem,

$$R(m,n) \le R(m-1,n) + R(m,n-1)$$

we get,

$$R(m,n) \le \binom{m-1+n-2}{m-1-1} + \binom{m+n-1-2}{m-1}$$
$$\le \binom{m+n-3}{m-2} + \binom{m+n-3}{m-1}$$
$$= \frac{(m+n-3)!}{(m-2)!(n-1)!} + \frac{(m+n-3)!}{(m-1)!(n-2)!}$$

multiplied first term by (m-1)! and and second term by (n-1)!. We get,

$$\begin{split} R(m,n) &\leq \frac{(m+n-3)!(m-1)!}{(m-2)!(n-1)!} + \frac{(m+n-3)!(n-1)!}{(m-1)!(n-2)!} \\ &= \frac{(m+n-3)!(m-1+n-1]}{(m-1)!(n-1)!} \\ &= \frac{(m+n-2)!}{(m-1)!(n-1)!} \\ &= \frac{(m+n-2)!}{(n-1)!(m-1)!} \\ &= \binom{m+n-2}{m-1} \\ ie, R(m,n) &\leq \binom{m+n-2}{m-1} \end{split}$$

So the result is true for m + n. Therefore,  $R(k, l) \leq \binom{k+l-2}{k-1}$ . Hence the proof

**Corollary 4.2.1.** For all  $k \ge 2$ , k be an integer. We have that  $R(k,k) \le 4^{k-1}$ 

*Proof.* Put k = l, into previous theorem. we have

$$R(k,k) \le \binom{2k-2}{k-1}.$$

Now recall that the total number of subsets of a set of size n is  $2^n$ . By the definition of binomial coefficient we are choosing subsets of size 2k - 2.

$$R(k,k) \le \binom{2k-2}{k-1} \le 2^{2k-2} = 2^{2(k-1)} = 4^{k-1}$$

**Example 4.2.1.** Show that  $R(4,3) \ge 9$ .

*Proof.* To see that  $R(4,3) \ge 9$ , consider the following two-coloured  $K_8$ . Label the vertices of the graph clockwise with elements of  $1, 2, \dots, 8$  in ascending order. Let edge  $ij \in E(K_8)$ , with i < j be blue if  $i - j \in \{1, 4, 7\}$  and red if  $i - j \in \{2, 3, 5, 6\}$ .

Suppose there exists a blue triangle. Then take a smallest vertex, i, of this triangle. Vertex i must make a blue triangle with two of the vertices i + 1, i + 4 and i + 7 for these edges to be blue. However, observe that none of these three vertices have difference 1, 4 or 7, and so cannot have a blue edge between them, a contradiction. Hence there is no blue triangle.

On the other hand, suppose we have a red  $K_4$ . Take smallest vertex i of this red  $K_4$ . We would then need three of the four vertices i + 2, i + 3, i + 5 and i + 6. Observe that we must choose i + 2 and i + 3 together, or i + 5 and i + 6 together. However, their difference is 1 and so would be joined with a blue edge, a contradiction. Hence there is no red  $K_4$ .

**Theorem 4.2.2.** For any positive integer k,  $R(k,k) \ge 2^{k/2}$ . [3]

*Proof.* Since R(1,1) = 1 and R(2,2) = 2. We assume that the result is true for  $k \ge 3$ . We have to show that  $R(k,k) \ge 2^{k/2}$ . Enough to show that  $\exists$  no number k such that  $R(k,k) < 2^{k/2}$ . That implies  $R(k,k) < 2^{k/2}$ . That is, if we choose any number n with  $n < 2^{k/2}$ . Then there is a graph on n vertices which is not

R(k,k). For any  $n < 2^{k/2}$ , there exist a graph on n vertices which has neither a k-clique nor k- independent set of vertices. This proof by probablistic method. We have to prove the existence of such graph.

Let  $k \geq 3$ 

Let  $G_n$  is set of possible simple graph with vertex set  $\{v_1, v_2, \cdots v_n\}$ 

Let  $G_n^k$  be the set of those graph in  $G_n$  that have a clique of k vertices. Let E be the maximum number of edges in the set  $\{v_1, v_2, \dots, v_n\}$ . Then  $|E| = \binom{n}{2}$ 

$$|G_n| = P(E) = 2^{\binom{n}{2}} \tag{4.3}$$

 $\langle m \rangle$ 

Clearly we can say  $G_n^k \subset G_n$ . Fix  $S \subseteq V$  with |S| = k. The possible number of edges between vertices of S is  $\binom{k}{2}$ . The rest of edges is  $\binom{n}{2} - \binom{k}{2}$ . Let E' be any subset of  $\binom{n}{2} - \binom{k}{2}$  edges with k-clique

$$|E'| = 2^{\binom{n}{2} - \binom{k}{2}}$$

Since S is arbitrary, there exists  $\binom{n}{k}$  distinct k element subset of  $\{v_1, v_2, \cdots v_n\}$ 

$$|G_n^k| \le \binom{n}{k} 2^{\binom{n}{2} - \binom{k}{2}} \tag{4.4}$$

Divide Eqn (4.4) by (4.3)

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \frac{G_n^k}{G_n} \right| &\leq \frac{\binom{n}{k} 2^{\binom{n}{2} - \binom{k}{2}}}{2\binom{n}{2}} \\ &= \frac{n!}{k!(n-k)!} 2^{\binom{-k}{2}} \\ &< \frac{n^k}{k!} 2^{\binom{-k}{2}} \end{aligned}$$

That is,

$$\left|\frac{G_n^k}{G_n}\right| < \frac{n^k}{k!} 2^{\binom{-k}{2}} \tag{4.5}$$

Suppose we have a large n such that Eqn (4.5) implies

$$\frac{|G_n^k|}{|G_n|} < \frac{2^{(\frac{k}{2})k}2^{\binom{-k}{2}}}{k!}$$
$$= \frac{2^{k^2/2}2^{\frac{-k(k-1)}{2}}}{k!}$$
$$= \frac{2^{k/2}}{k!}$$
$$< 1/2$$

That is,

$$\frac{|G_n^k|}{|G_n|} < 1/2$$

$$|G_n^k| < 1/2|G_n| \tag{4.6}$$

 $G_n = \{ G | G^c \in G_n \}.$ 

Let  $c_{G_n^k}$  be collection of simple graph in  $G_n$  with k independent set of vertices. We know,  $|c_{G_n^k}| = |G_n^k|$ 

$$|c_{G_n^k}| < 1/2|G_n| \tag{4.7}$$

$$|c_{G_n^k}| + |G_n^k| < 1/2|G_n| + 1/2|G_n|$$
  
 $< |G_n|$ 

This implies,  $c_{G_n^k} \cup G_n^k \subset G_n$ .

That is,  $[c_{G_n^k} \cup G_n^k]^c \neq \emptyset$ , which implies  $\exists$  some graph  $G_n$  that contain neither a k clique nor k independent set of vertices. This hold because of n < 2k/2. So,  $R(k,k) \ge 2^{k/2}.$ 

Hence the proof.

# Chapter 5

# **Application and Conclusion**

In this chapter we discuss application of Ramsey Theory. Then we conclude our project.

There are many interesting application of Ramsey Theory, in number theory, algebra, geometry, topology, set theory, logic, ergodic theory, information theory and theoretical computer science.

### 5.1 Confusion channel for noisy channels

In communication theory, a noisy channel gives rise to a confusion graph, a graph whose vertices are elements of a transmission alphabet T and which has an edge between two letters of T if and only if, when sent over the channel, they can be received as the same letter. Given a noisy channel, we would Like to make errors impossible by choosing a set of signals that can be unambiguously received, that is, so that no signal in the set is confusable with another signal in the set. This corresponds to choosing an independent set in the confusion graph G. In the confusion graph G of Fig. 5.1 the largest independent set consists of two vertices. Thus, we may choose two such letters, say a and c, and use these as an unambiguous code alphabet for sending messages. In general, the largest unambiguous code alphabet has  $\alpha(G)$  elements, where  $\alpha(G)$  is the size of the largest independent set in G.



Figure 5.1: Confusion Graph 'G'

To see whether we can find a better unambiguous code alphabet, we shall introduce the notion of normal product G. H of two graphs G and H. This is defined as follows. The vertices are the pairs in the Cartesian product  $V(G) \times V(H)$ . There is an edge between (a, b) and (c, d) if and only if one of the following holds:

- (i)  $\{a, c\} \in E(G)$  and  $b, d \in E(H)$ ,
- (ii) a = c and  $\{b, d\} \in E(H)$ ,
- (iii) b = d and  $\{a, c\} \in E(G)$ .

We can find a larger unambiguous code alphabet by allowing combinations of letters from the transmission alphabet to form the code alphabet. For example, suppose that we consider all possible ordered pairs of elements from the transmission alphabet T, or strings of two elements from T. Then under the confusion graph of Fig. 5.1, we can find four such ordered pairs, aa, ac, ca, and cc, none of which can be confused with any of the others. In general, two strings of letters from the transmission alphabet can be confused if and only if they can be received as the same string. In this sense, strings aa and ac cannot be confused, since a and c cannot be received as the same letter. We can draw a new confusion graph whose vertices are strings of length two from T. This graph has the following property: Strings xy and uv can be confused if and only if one of the following holds:

- (i) x and u can be confused and y and v can be confused,
- (ii) x = u and y and u can be confused,
- (iii) y = u and x and u can be confused.

In terms of the original confusion graph G, the new confusion graph is the normal product  $G \cdot G$ . If G is the confusion graph of Fig. 5.1, we have already observed that one independent set or unambiguous code alphabet in  $G \cdot G$  can be found by using the strings *aa*, *ac*, *ca*, and *cc*. However, there is a larger independent set that consists of the strings *aa*, *bc*, *ce*, *db*, and *ed*.

The most famous theorem about it is Hedrlin theorem.

**Theorem 5.1.1.** If G and H are any graphs, then  $\alpha(G \cdot H) \leq R(\alpha(G) + l, \alpha(H) + l) - 1.$ 

Alon and Orlitzky use probabilistic constructions of self-complementary Ramsey graphs, that are also Cayley graphs. [6]

## 5.2 Design of packet switched networks

Stephanie Boyles and Geoff Exoo (personal communication) have found an application of Ramsey theory in the design of a packet switched network, the Bell System signaling network. We describe the application in this section.



Figure 5.2: Link are coloured by red, blue, black

Consider a graph in which vertices represent communications equipment joined by communications links or edges. The graph is assumed to be complete, that is, every pair of vertices is joined by a link. In some applications, vertices are paired up, and we would like to guarantee that in case of outages of some links, there will always remain at least one link joining every paired set of vertices. For instance, consider the graph shown in Fig. 5.2. The vertices labeled  $x_1$  and  $x_2$  are paired, the vertices labeled  $y_1$ , and  $y_2$  are paired, and the vertices labeled  $z_1$ , and  $z_2$  are paired. Outages occur at intermediate facilities such as microwave towers, trunk groups, etc. An outage at such a facility will affect all links sharing this facility. Let us color the intermediate facilities and hence the corresponding links. Fig. 5.2 shows such a coloring. Note that in case the red intermediate facility goes out, there will be no operative links between the pair of vertices  $x_1$ , and  $x_2$ , and the pair of vertices  $z_1$  and  $z_2$ . This corresponds to the fact that the four edges  $\{x_i, z_j\}$  form a monochromatic (red)  $Z_4$ . In general, designing a network involves a decision as to the number of intermediate facilities and which links will use which intermediate facilities. We would like to design the network so that if any intermediate facility is destroyed, there will remain at least one link for each paired set of vertices. If the vertex pairing may change after the network is constructed, we want to avoid all monochromatic  $Z_4$ 's.

It turns out that  $R(Z_4, Z_4, ) = 6$ . Thus, if there are just two intermediate facilities, there is a network with 5 vertices which has an assignment of links to intermediate facilities so that there is no monochromatic  $Z_4$ . Chung and Graham show that  $R(Z_4, Z_4, Z_4) \ge 8$ . Thus, there is a network with three different intermediate facilities and 7 vertices and no monochromatic  $Z_4$ .

As we have said, designing a network involves a decision as to the number of intermediate facilities and which links will use which intermediate facilities. Intermediate facilities are expensive, and it is desirable to minimize the number of them. Thus, one is led to ask the following. If we have a network of n vertices, what is the least number of colors or intermediate facilities so that there is some network of n vertices and some coloring of edges (assignment of links to intermediate facilities) with no monochromatic  $Z_4$ . In other words, what is the least r so that if there are  $rZ_4$ 's,  $R(Z_4, Z_4, \cdots, Z_4) > n$ ? If n = 6, as in our example of Fig. 3, then since  $R(Z_4, Z_4) = 6$ , and  $R(Z_4, Z_4, Z_4) \ge 8$ , we have r = 3. We need three intermediate facilities. Boyles and Exoo point out that for their purposes, it is enough to estimate the number r using a result of Erdos that a graph of n vertices always contains  $Z_4$ , if it has at least  $\frac{1}{2}n^{3/2} + \frac{1}{4}n$  edges. If the  $\binom{n}{2}$  edges of an *n*-vertex graph are divided into *r* color classes, the average class will have  $\binom{n}{2}/r$  edges, and so, by the pigeonhole principle, some class will have at least  $\binom{n}{2}/r$  edges. We want to be sure that no class has  $\frac{1}{2}n^{3/2} + \frac{1}{4}n$  edges, so we must pick *r* so that [6]

$$\binom{n}{2}/r > \frac{1}{2}n^{3/2} + \frac{1}{4}n$$

## 5.3 The Ramsey Pricing Theory

#### 5.3.1 The Ramsey Pricing Method

Mathematical model of Ramsey pricing is expressed as follows. Suppose a public institution producing n types of products (or provide n types of customers with service),  $i = 1, 2, \dots, n$ , and the demand for all kinds of products (or groups of users) are independent. Product consumption is  $q = (q_1, \dots, q_n)$ , when the price vector is  $p = (p_1, \dots, p_n)$ , the demand function is  $q_i = D_i(q_1, \dots, q_n)$ .

Enterprises Revenues:  $R(q) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} p_i q_i$ ,

Cost Function:  $C(q_1, \cdots q_n)$ ,

Total Consumer Surplus:  $S(q) = \int D_i(q_i, \cdots, q_n) \cdot dq - \sum_{i=1}^n p_i q_i$ 

Producer Surplus:  $R(q) - C(q_1, \cdots q_n)$ ,

The Ramsey pricing problem is denoted as  $\max\{S(q) + R(q) - C(q_1, \cdots, q_n)\}$ , such that  $R(q) - C(q_1, \cdots, q_n) \ge 0$ ..

The introduction of the Lagrange multiplier  $\lambda$  makes the above maximization

problem into:

$$W = \int D_i(q_1, \cdots, q_n) \cdot dq - C(q_1, \cdots, q_n) + \lambda [R(q) - C(q_1, \cdots, q_n)]$$

The formula of  $q_i$  were seeking a first-order partial derivatives,

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\partial W}{\partial q_i} &= (p_i - MC_i) + \lambda \left( \frac{\partial p_i}{\partial q_i} q_i + p_i - MC_i \right) = 0 \\ \implies (1 + \lambda)(p_i - MC_i) &= -\lambda \frac{\partial p_i}{\partial q_i} q_i \\ \implies \frac{p_i - MC_i}{p_i} &= \frac{\lambda}{1 + \lambda} \cdot \frac{1}{n_i} \end{aligned}$$

Among them,

$$\eta_i = \frac{\partial q_i}{\partial p_i} \cdot \frac{p_i}{q_i}$$

is the price elasticity of demand of class I products (or class I user), if

$$R = \frac{\lambda}{1+\lambda}$$

is denoted as the Ramsey index, then

$$p_i = MC_i / (1 - R/\eta_i)$$

The Equation shows that the price of each type of product (user) on the marginal cost of an addition  $(p_i - MC_i)/p_i$  is inverse proportion to the price elasticity of the product demand, this is the famous rally rules. Ramsey pricing consider the impact of user demand price elasticity to product prices, greater

elasticity of demand for the product, if the price is too high, it will cause a significant decrease in demand, thus resulting in the decrease of consumer surplus and the loss of social welfare. If the price elasticity of demand for products with a lower price, due to less demand for change, the impact on consumer surplus and social welfare is relatively small.

### 5.3.2 The Analysis of the Ramsey Pricing Method

In order to better solve the problem of sales price cross-subsidies, we can apply the Ramsey pricing theory to determine the level of sales price of classified users. Appropriate adjustments to the existing sales price level with reference to Ramsey pricing, to reduce or cancel the purpose of cross subsidies.

Ramsey pricing is a sub optimal pricing method which is determined by the marginal cost of the enterprise and the price elasticity of different kinds of users in order to ensure the balance of power grid enterprises. The power cost of the residents is higher than that of the industrial users, and the price elasticity of the residents demand is less than that of the industrial users. In accordance with the Ramsey pricing theory, the sales price of the residents should be higher than the industrial customers, which is in line with the general situation of foreign residents in the electricity price is higher than the price of electricity.

The main steps of Ramsey pricing are shown in Figure 5.3. The difficulty lies in the determination of the marginal cost of power supply  $MC_i$  and the price elasticity of demand for various types of users.



Figure 5.3: Outline of Ramsey Pricing Method

Under normal circumstances, the price elasticity of electricity demand increases with the increase of user power consumption. In accordance with the Ramsey pricing theory to determine the user's electricity price, industrial users demand price elasticity is higher and its power supply marginal cost is low, so the Ramsey tariff for industrial users should be low; in contrast, the demand price elasticity of residential users is small and its power supply marginal cost is higher, so it should be higher than the price of industrial electricity. To a certain extent, Ramsey price reduces the cross-subsidies in the past, and ensure the balance of corporate earnings under the premise to achieve the suboptimal goal of increasing social welfare, but it is not satisfactory in the social welfare distribution.

At present, China's current residential electricity price is lower than industrial tariffs. If you take Ramsey pricing method to determine the sales price of users, residential electricity prices will rise substantially, which is obviously unfair. The power of human life is an indispensable necessity, if substantial increase in residential electricity prices will lead to poor areas and low-income users not affording the high electricity bills, the impact of basic electricity needs of these users daily.

To solve the above problem, consider the lifeline tariff for residential users combined with Ramsey pricing, determine the lifeline of residential users per capita electricity consumption standards, within this standard residential electricity demand have greater rigidity. When residents of the user is within this standard, according to the lifeline electricity tariff to be settled; if residents lifeline electricity consumption exceeds the standard, the standard price of electricity by lifeline settlement, the excess electricity tariff by Ramsey settlement. This approach not only ensures the poor areas, low-income residents basic daily demand for electricity, but also encourages users to conserve electricity, to achieve optimal allocation of resources.

In the total welfare function, different users can set different welfare weights, and their mathematical expression is as follow:

$$(p_i - MC_i)/p_i = \lambda/\eta_i(\alpha_i = \lambda)$$

is social welfare weight factor. Government related departments can set or adjust the value  $\alpha_i$  of residents, industry and other users, so as to achieve a reasonable adjustment of different kinds of user sales price, and to meet the purpose of different types of users of electricity demand.

# Conclusion

This project help us to understand Ramsey Theory in a detailed way. We initiated the project work by introducing of Ramsey Theory in which we discussed about invention and the reason for implement Ramsey Theory by Frank Plumpton Ramsey. Then we saw Ramsey number along with some examples and then we proved Ramsey theory. By application we understood that its development in various field. The complexity of Ramsey numbers and their applications in various fields emphasizes the presence of order over randomness.

Considering the implications of his findings, it turns out that Ramsey's theory goes beyond graph theory and affects the structure of mathematical structures. The project not only deepened our appreciation for the beauty of mathematical reasoning, but also provided valuable insights into the limitations and possibilities of the search for order.

In the great tapestry of mathematics, Ramsey's theory testifies to the inexhaustible richness of mathematical structures and their ability to inspire respect and curiosity. May our efforts contribute to ongoing dialogue in the field and ignite the intellectual curiosity of future generations of mathematicians.

# References

- John Clark and Derek Allan Holton, A First Look at Graph Theory, World Scientific Publishing Co. Pte. Ltd., 1991.
- [2] Douglas B. West, Introduction to Graph Theory, 2nd edition, Pearson, 2000
- [3] G. Suresh Singh, Graph Theory, PHI Learning Private Limited, New Delhi,2010
- [4] Lane Barton, Ramsey Theory, 2016
- [5] Ramsey Theory on Graphs, published by Department of Mathematics, The University of Manchester, on November 3 in 2020.
- [6] Fred S. ROBERTS\* Application of Ramsey Theory, 14 October 1983.
## **Category Theory**

## Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### HIZANA V H

## Register No.CCAWMMS011



Post Graduate and Research Department of Mathematics

## Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

#### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "CATEGORY THEORY" submitted to Post Graduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of the project work done by Ms.HIZANA V H (CCAWMMS011) during the period of her study in the Post Graduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023-2024.



Head, Assistant Professor Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

Dr Seena V

lence

External Examiner : Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

Resmi +

Dr. ResmiT Associate Professor KKTM Govt. College Pullul-.

Natayanan PA Asst. Prof. SE-Algysiw (allese Ethusuth

## DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "Category Theory" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfihnent of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Post Graduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

HI VН

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Dr. Seena V, Assistant Professor, Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who guided me faithfully through this entire project. I have learned so much from her, both in the subject and otherwise. Without her advice, support and guidance, it find difficult to complete this work.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "Category Theory".

I mark my sincere gratitude to Dr.Seena V, Head of the Department and to all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

My project guide Dr. Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for her invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various

facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Hizana V H

# Contents

In	trod	uction	2											
1	Preliminaries													
2	Cat	ategories												
	2.1	Categories	6											
	2.2	Isomorphisms on Categories	11											
	2.3	Subcategories	13											
3	Fun	actors	15											
	3.1	Functors	15											
	3.2	Isomorphism of functors	18											
	3.3	Equivalence of Functors	24											
4	Son	ne Special Objects And Morphisms	27											
	4.1	Seperators	27											
	4.2	Sections and Retractions	31											
	4.3	Monomorphisms	34											
5	An	plications of Category Theory	37											

List of Symbols

#### Conclusion

References

39

40

#### **Fuzzy Graph Theory**

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### JASNA VARGHESE

#### Register No.CCAWMMS012



Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

 $\mathbf{2024}$ 

#### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "Fuzzy Graph Theory" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms.JASNA VARGHESE (CCAWMMS012) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2022-2024

Mrs Tintumol Sunny Assistant Professor Depatment of Mathematics Christ College (Autonomous) Irinjalakuda Dr Seena V Head of the Department Depatment of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

#### DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "Fuzzy Graph Theory" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024 Jasna Varghese

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. It is imperative to express my profound gratitude and appreciation to all those who have contributed to make this project a reality. The journey has been immensely rewarding thanks to the support and guidance of many.

I express my sincere gratitude to my guide Mrs Tintumol Sunny, Assistant Professor, Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, for the invaluable guidance, patience and expertise throughout the course of the project. Her priceless and meticulous support has inspired me in innumerable ways.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "**Fuzzy Graph Theory**"

I am also deeply grateful to Dr.Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

Our HoD Dr.Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for her invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

My heartfelt appreciation goes to all the faculty of the library for providing

various facilities for this project.

I would also like to thank my parents for their constant encouragement. There are no words to describe the love and support I have gotten from my family whose inspiration has kept me going from the beginning till the end of this work.

Jasna Varghese

# Contents

Li	ist of Figures iii						
In	trod	uction	1				
1	Pre	liminaries	3				
	1.1	Fuzzy Sets	4				
	1.2	Fuzzy Relations	5				
	1.3	Basic definitions of Graph	6				
<b>2</b>	Fuz	zy Graphs	7				
	2.1	Definitions and basic properties	7				
	2.2	Paths and Connectedness	11				
	2.3	Degrees, Order and Size of Fuzzy graph	15				
	2.4	Automorphism and Isomorphism of Fuzzy Graphs	16				
3	Ope	erations on Fuzzy Graphs	19				
	3.1	Union of Fuzzy graphs	19				
	3.2	Join of Fuzzy graph	21				
	3.3	Composition of Fuzzy graphs	22				
	3.4	Direct Product of Fuzzy graphs	23				

#### Contents

	3.5	Matrix Representation of Fuzzy graphs	25					
	3.6	Eigenvalues and Energy of Fuzzy Graph	28					
4	Арј	plications of Fuzzy Graphs	29					
	4.1	Application of Fuzzy graph in Ecology	29					
	4.2	Social Network	32					
	4.3	Link Prediction	33					
	4.4	Telecommunication	34					
C	onclı	ision	35					
R	deferences 36							

# List of Figures

2.1	An example of a fuzzy graph	9
2.2	a) Fuzzy graph $G$ b) Partial fuzzy subgraph $G_1$ and fuzzy subgraph $G_2$ of $G$	10
2.3	An induced fuzzy graph $G_3$ and a threshold graph $G_4$ of $G$	11
2.4	A Complete fuzzy graph	14
3.1	Union of two fuzzy graphs	20
3.2	Join of two fuzzy graphs	21
3.3	Composition of two fuzzy graph	23
3.4	Direct product of fuzzy graphs	24
3.5	A fuzzy graph G	26
4.1	A small food web	30

## Introduction

Graph Theory is the study of the relationships providing a helpful tool to quantify and simplify the moving parts of a dynamic system. Graph theory may be precisely traced back to 1735, when the Königsberg bridge issue was solved by Swiss mathematician Leonhard Euler. The Königsberg Bridge Problem is a wellknown conundrum that involves figuring out a way to cross each of the seven bridges that span a forked river flowing past an island without going over any of them twice. Euler maintained that there isn't a way like that. He effectively proved the first theorem in graph theory with his demonstration, which simply made reference to the bridges physical configuration. Over a century after Euler's Königsberg bridge work, Cayley was motivated to investigate a specific class of graphs called trees because he was interested in certain analytical forms that emerged from differential calculus. His methods mostly involve counting graphs that possess specific attributes. Then the essential results published by Pólya between 1935 and 1937 and the results of Cayley led to the development of enumerative graph theory.

Many real life problems can be represented using Graph theory. But graphs do not represent all the systems properly due to the uncertainty or haziness of parameter of the system. This led to the introduction to fuzzy graphs. Rosenfeld first introduced the concept of fuzzy graphs. After that fuzzy graph theory become a vast research area. Since the world is full of uncertainty, the fuzzy graphs occur in many real life situations. Fuzzy graph theory is advanced with large number of branches. In this project, the structural properties and some graph theoretical concepts of fuzzy graphs have been studied.

This work entitled **Fuzzy Graph Theory** introduces the concept of fuzzygraphs and its various properties.

#### **Outline of the Project**

Apart from the introductory chapter, we have described our work in four chapters.

Chapter 1 covers the necessary definitions and concepts in basic fuzzy set theory and graph theory.

In Chapter 2, basic definitions, different types of fuzzy graphs and the connectedness of fuzzy graphs have been discussed.

In Chapter 3, the different types of operations on fuzzy graphs and associated matrices have been discussed.

In Chapter 4 we look into the applications of fuzzy graph in various fields.

### **Tensor Analysis**

## Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### JISHA MARY SAJIMON

#### Register No.CCAWMMS013



## Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

#### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "Tensor Analysis" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms.JISHA MARY SAJIMON (CCAWMMS013) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023-2024.

Dr. Seena Varghese August Assistant Proffessor Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda

Offerra e Dr. Seena V

Head of the Department Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

Resmi<sup>+</sup>+ 2/4/24 ( IRINJALAKUDA Dr. ResmiT Associate Professor KKTM Crout College

02.04.2024 Nalayanon PA Ast. 1240F. St. Aloysius lillese Ethusiuth

## DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "Tensor Analysis" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Tislamony

Jisha Mary Sajimon

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Dr. Seena Varghese, Assistant Professor, Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, for the invaluable guidance, patience and expertise throughout the course of project. Her priceless and meticulous support has inspired me in innumerable ways.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "Tensor Analysis"

I mark my word of gratitude to Dr. Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

Our HoD Dr. Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for her invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various

facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Jisha Mary Sajimon

# Contents

1	Int	roduction	1
	1.1	Literature Review	3
	1.2	Preliminaries	4
		1.2.1 n-Dimensional Space	4
		1.2.2 Superscript and Subscript	5
		1.2.3 Einstein's Summation Convention	5
		1.2.4 Dummy Suffix and Real Suffix	6
		1.2.5 Transformation of Coordinates	7
		1.2.6 Kronecker Delta	8
-	_		
2	Ten	sor Algebra and Its Calculus 1	.0
	2.1	Tensors 1	10
3	Ope	erations on Tensors	9
	2 1	Addition and Subtraction of Tensors	0
	3.1	Addition and Subtraction of Tensors	19
	3.2	Outer Product	22
	3.3	Contraction	24
	3.4	Inner Multiplication	25
	3.5	Quotient Law	26

## List of Symbols

4 Types of Tensors									
	4.1	Symmetric Tensors	27						
	4.2	Skew-Symmetic Tensors	30						
	4.3	Reciprocal Tensor	33						
	4.4	Relative Tensor	34						
	4.5	Applications of Tensor Analysis	34						
Co	onclu	sion	35						
Re	ferer	ices	36						

## **Inverse Linear Programming**

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

by

#### JOSNA J MANJALY

#### Register No.CCAWMMS014



Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "Inverse Linear Programming" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms. JOSNA J MANJALY (CCAWMMS014) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023-2024

Dr. Shinto K. G Assistant Professor Department of Mathematics Christ College (Autonomous) Irinjalakuda Dr. Seena V Head of the Department Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda

Date : 25 March 2024

## DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "**Inverse Linear Programming**" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024 JOSNA J MANJALY

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Dr. Shinto K. G, Assistant Professor, Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who guided me faithfully through this entire project. I have learned so much from him, both in the subject and otherwise. Without his advice, support and guidance, it find difficult to complete this work.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "Inverse Linear Programming"

I mark my word of gratitude to Dr. Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

Our HoD Dr. Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for his invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various

facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

JOSNA J MANJALY

# Contents

Li	st of	Figures	iii			
In	Inverse Programming 4   1.1 Introduction 4					
1	Inv	erse Programming	4			
	1.1	Introduction	4			
	1.2	Reformulation as an Mathematical program with equilibrium con- straints	5			
	1.3	Optimality via Tangent Cones	7			
	1.4	A Formula for the tangent cone	10			
<b>2</b>	A f	urther study on inverse linear programming problems	12			
	2.1	Inverse LP problem	12			
	2.2	The solution of (ILP) under $l_1$ norm	15			
	2.3	The solution of (IBLP) under $l_1$ norm	19			
3	The	e Inverse Optimal Value Problem	22			
	3.1	Definitions and assumptions	22			
	3.2	Complexity	24			
	3.3	Structural Results	26			

		Contents				
	3.4	Conditions for polynomial solvability	28			
4	App	olications to inverse network optimisation	30			
Conclusion						
R	References					

# List of Figures

1.1	Definition	of a	local	optimal	solution															6
		01 O	10 0001	operation	00101011	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	~

# Introduction

The mathematical programming refers to mathematical models used to solve problems such as decision problems. The terms are meant to contrast with computer programming which solves such problems by implementing algorithms which may be designed specifically for a given problems.By mathematical programming,we consider declarative approaches.This means that a separation is considered between the representation of the problem through a mathematical model and its solving.The idea is that solving may be done through general methods such as branching methods, using the mathematical model designed to capture the problem.For instance, considering a decision problem that can be represented by a graph, variables can represent the presence or absence of such vertices and edges in the solution.

Linear programming or linear optimisation may be defined as the problem of maximising or minimising a linear function that is subjected to linear constraints. The constraints may be equalities or inequalities. The optimization problems. involve the calculation of profit and loss. Linear programming problems are the important class of optimization problems, that helps to find the feasible region and optimising the solution in order to give the highest or lowest value of the function. The main aim of the linear programming problem is to find the optimal solution. Linear programming is the method of considering different inequalities relevant to a situations and calculating the best value that is required to be obtained in those conditions.

In an optimisation problem, all parameters of the model are given, and we need to find from among all feasible solutions and optimal solution for a specified objective function. In an inverse optimisation problem, however, the situation is revised and we need to adjust the values of the parameters in a model has little as possible such that a given feasible solution becomes an optimal solution under the new parameter values. Sometimes the adjustment of various parameters cause different costs and the objective is to use a minimum cost to change the given feasible solution into an optimal one. This type of problems has an potential applications.

### **Outline of the Project**

Apart from the introductory chapter, we have described our work in four chapters.

Chapter 1 In this chapter, we are focus on optimality conditions for this problem. we show that , under mild assumptions, these conditions can be checked in polynomial time.

In **Chapter 2**, we discuss a further study on inverse linear programming problems, which requires us to adjust the cost coefficients of a given problem.

In Chapter 3, The inverse optimal problem have been discussed.

In **Chapter 4**, We are focus on some application to inverse network optimization. The inverse LP problem can be used to analyse some inverse network optimization.

## Chapter 1

# **Inverse Programming**

#### 1.1 Introduction

Let  $\psi(b,c) = argmax\{C^Tx : Ax = b, x \ge 0\}$  denote the set of optimal solutions of a linear parametric optimization problem

$$max\{c^Tx : Ax = b, x \ge 0\}$$
(1)

where the parameters of the right hand side and in the objective function are elements of given sets

$$\mathcal{B} = \{b : Bb = b\}, \mathcal{C} = \{c : Cc = \tilde{c}\}$$

respectively. Throughout this project,  $A \in \mathbb{R}^{m \times n}$  is a matrix of full row rank  $m, B \in \mathbb{R}^{p \times m}, C \in \mathbb{R}^{q \times n}, \tilde{b} \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\tilde{c} \in \mathbb{R}^{q}$ . This data is fixed once and for all. Let  $x^{0} \in \mathbb{R}^{n}$  also be fixed. Our task is to find values  $\bar{b}$  and  $\bar{c}$  for the parameters, such that  $x^{0} \in \psi(\bar{b}, \bar{c})$  or, if this is not possible,  $x^{0}$  is at least close to $\Psi(\bar{b}, \bar{c})$ . Thus we consider the following bilevel programming problem
$$\min \{ \|x - x^0\| : x \in (b, c), b \in B, c \in C \}, \quad (2)$$

which has a convex objective function  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n \to f(x) := ||x - x^0||$ , but not necessarily a convex feasible region.

Throughout the project the following system is supposed to be infeasible:

$$A^T y = c$$
$$Cc = \tilde{c} . \qquad (3)$$

Otherwise every solution of

$$Ax = b$$
  

$$x \ge 0,$$
  

$$Bb = \tilde{b},$$
  
(1.1)

would be feasible for (2), which means that (2) reduces to

$$\min\{\|x - x^0\| : Ax = b, x \ge 0, Bb = \tilde{b}\},\$$

which is a convex optimization problem.

## 1.2 Reformulation as an Mathematical program with equilibrium constraints

First we transform (2) via the Karush-Kuhn-Tucker conditions into a mathematical program with equilibrium constraints (MPEC) and we get

$$||x - x^{0}|| \rightarrow \min_{x,b,c,y}$$

$$Ax = b$$

$$x \ge 0$$

$$A^{T}y \ge c$$

$$x^{T}(A^{T}y - c) = 0$$

$$Bb = \tilde{b}$$

$$Cc = \tilde{c}.$$

$$(1.2)$$

The next thing which should be clarified is the notion of a local optimal solution.



Figure 1.1: Definition of a local optimal solution

**Definition 1.2.1.** A point  $\bar{x}$  is a local optimal solution of problem (2) if there exists a neighborhood U of  $\bar{x}$  such that  $||x - x^0|| \ge ||\bar{x} - x^0||$  for all x, b, c with  $b \in \mathcal{B}, c \in C$  and  $x \in U \cap \psi(b, c)$ .

**Theorem 1.2.1.** Let  $\mathcal{B} = \{\bar{b}\}, \{\bar{x}\} = \psi(\bar{b}, c)$  for all  $c \in U \cap C$ , where U is some neighborhood of  $\bar{c}$ . Then,  $(\bar{x}, \bar{b}, \bar{c}, \bar{y})$  is a local optimal solution of (1.2) for some dual variables  $\bar{y}$ .

#### **1.3** Optimality via Tangent Cones

Now we consider a feasible point  $\bar{x}$  of problem (2) and we want to decide whether  $\bar{x}$  is local optimal or not. To formulate suitable optimality conditions certain subsets of the index set of active inequalities in the lower level problem need to be determined. Let

$$I(\bar{x}) = \{i : \bar{x}_i = 0\}$$

be the index set of active indices. Then every feasible solution x of (2) close enough to  $\bar{x}$  satisfies  $x_i > 0$  for all  $i \notin I(\bar{x})$ . Complementarity slackness motivates us to define the following index sets, too:

•  $I(c, y) = \{i : (A^T y - c)_i > 0\}$ •  $\mathcal{I}(\bar{x}) = \{I(c, y) : A^T y \ge c, (A^T y - c)_i = 0 \forall i \notin I(\bar{x}), Cc = \tilde{c}\}$ 

• 
$$I^0(\bar{x}) = \bigcap_{I \in \mathcal{I}(\bar{x})} I.$$

**Remark 1.3.1.** If an index set I belongs to the family  $\mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$  then  $I^0(\bar{x}) \subseteq I \subseteq I(\bar{x})$ .

**Remark 1.3.2.** We have  $j \in I(\bar{x}) \setminus I^0(\bar{x})$  if and only if the system

$$(A^T y - c)_i = 0 \quad \forall i \notin I(\bar{x})$$
$$(A^T y - c)_j = 0$$
$$(A^T y - c)_i \ge 0 \quad \forall i \in I(\bar{x}) \setminus \{j\}$$
$$Cc = \tilde{c}$$

is feasible. Furthermore  $I^0(\bar{x})$  is an element of  $\mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$  if and only if the system

$$(A^T y - c)_i = 0 \quad \forall i \notin I^0(\bar{x})$$
$$(A^T y - c)_i \ge 0 \quad \forall i \in I^0(\bar{x})$$
$$Cc = \tilde{c}$$

is feasible.

**Lemma 1.3.1.**  $\bar{x}$  is a local optimal solution of (2) if and only if  $\bar{x}$  is a (global) optimal solution of all problems (1.3)

$$|x - x^{0}|| \rightarrow \min_{x,b}$$

$$Ax = b$$

$$x \ge 0$$

$$x_{i} = 0 \quad \forall i \in I$$

$$Bb = \tilde{b}$$

$$(1.3)$$

with  $I \in \mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\bar{x}$  be a local optimal solution of (2) and assume that there is a set  $I \in \mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$  with  $\bar{x}$  being not optimal for (1.3). Then there exists a sequence  $\{x^k\}_{k\in N}$  of feasible solutions of (1.3) with  $\lim_{k\to\infty} x^k = \bar{x}$  and  $||x^k - x^0|| < ||\bar{x} - x^0||$  for all k.

Consequently  $\bar{x}$  can not be a local optimal solution to (2) since  $I \in \mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$  implies that all  $x^k$  are also feasible for (2).

Conversely, let  $\bar{x}$  be an optimal solution of all problems (1.3) and assume

that there is a sequence  $\{x^k\}_{k\in N}$  of feasible points of (2) with  $\lim_{k\to\infty} x^k = \bar{x}$ and  $||x^k - x^0|| < ||\bar{x} - x^0||$  for all k. For k sufficiently large the elements of this sequence satisfy the condition  $x_i^k > 0$  for all  $i \notin I(\bar{x})$  and due to the feasibility of  $x^k$  for (2) there are sets  $I \in \mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$  such that  $x^k$  is feasible for problem (1.3) . Because  $\mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$  consists only of a finite number of sets, there is a subsequence  $\{x^{k_j}\}_{j\in N}$  where  $x^{k_j}$  are all feasible for a fixed problem (1.3) . So we contradict the optimality of  $\bar{x}$  for this problem (1.3).

Corollary 1.3.1. We can also consider

$$||x - x^{0}|| \to \min_{x,b,I}$$

$$Ax = b$$

$$x \ge 0$$

$$x_{i} = 0 \quad \forall i \in I$$

$$Bb = \tilde{b}$$

$$I \in \mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$$

$$(1.4)$$

to check if  $\bar{x}$  is a local optimal solution of (2). Here the index set I is a minimization variable. This Problem (1.4) combines all the problems (1.3) into one problem and means that we have to find a best one between all the optimal solutions of the problems (1.3) for  $I \in \mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$ .

In what follow we use the notation

 $T_I(\bar{x}) = \{ d/\exists r : Ad = r, Br = 0, d_i \ge 0 \quad \forall i \in I(\bar{x}) \setminus I, d_i = 0 \quad \forall i \in I \} .$ 

This set corresponds to the tangent cone (relative to x only) to the feasible set of problem (1.3) at the point  $\bar{x}$ . The last lemma obviously implies the following necessary and sufficient optimality condition.

**Lemma 1.3.2.**  $\bar{x}$  is a local optimal solution of (1.4) if and only if  $f'(\bar{x}, d) \ge 0$ for all

$$d \in T(\bar{x}) := \bigcup_{I \in \mathcal{I}(\bar{x})} T_I(\bar{x})$$
.

**Remark 1.3.3.**  $T(\bar{x})$  is the (not necessarily convex) tangent cone (relative x) of problem (1.4) at the point  $\bar{x}$ .

**Corollary 1.3.2.** The condition  $I^0(\bar{x}) \in \mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$  implies  $T_{I^0(\bar{x})}(\bar{x}) = T(\bar{x})$ .

**Remark 1.3.4.** If f is differentiable at  $\bar{x}$ , then saying that  $f'(\bar{x}, .)$  is nonegative over  $T(\bar{x})$  is obviously equivalent to saying that

$$f'(\bar{x}, d) \ge 0 \quad \forall d \in convT(\bar{x}), \tag{1.5}$$

where the "conv" indicates the convex hull operator.

#### **1.4** A Formula for the tangent cone

For the verification of the optimality condition (1.5) an explicit formula for the tangent cone conv  $T(\bar{x})$  is essential. For notational simplicity we suppose  $I(\bar{x}) = \{1, ..., k\}$  and  $I^0(\bar{x}) = \{l + 1, ..., k\}$  with  $l \leq k \leq n$ . Consequently all feasible points of (2) sufficiently close to  $\bar{x}$  satisfy  $x_i = 0$  for all  $i \in I^0(\bar{x})$ .

We pay attention to this fact and consider the following relaxed problem

$$||x - x^{0}|| \rightarrow \min_{x,b}$$

$$Ax = b$$

$$xi \ge 0, i = 1, ..., l$$

$$x_{i} = 0, i = l + 1, ..., k$$

$$Bb = \tilde{b}.$$
(1.6)

In what follow we use the notation

 $T_R(\bar{x}) = \{d | \exists r : Ad = r, Br = 0, d_i \ge 0, i = 1, ..., l, d_i = 0, i = l + 1, ..., k\}.$ This set corresponds to the tangent cone (relative x) of (1.6) at the point  $\bar{x}$ . Since  $I^0 \subseteq I$  for all  $I \in \mathcal{I}(\bar{x})$ , it follows immediately that

$$convT(\bar{x}) = coneT(\bar{x}) \subseteq T_R(\bar{x}).$$
 (1.7)

The point  $\bar{x}$  is said to satisfy the full rank condition, if

$$span(\{A_i : i \notin I(\bar{x})\}) = R^m, \tag{1.8}$$

where  $A_i$  denotes the ith column of the matrix A

For Example;

All non-degenerate vertices of  $Ax = b, x \ge 0$  satisfy (1.8).

### Chapter 2

## A further study on inverse linear programming problems

#### 2.1 Inverse LP problem

Given a linear program

$$(LP) Min \quad c^T x$$
  
s.t. 
$$Ax = b$$
  
$$x \ge 0$$

where  $A \in \mathbb{R}^{m \times n}, b \in \mathbb{R}^m$  and  $c, x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , and let  $x^0$  be a feasible solution, we consider the problem of changing the cost vector c as less as possible such that  $x^0$ becomes an optimal solution of (LP) under the new cost vector  $\tilde{c}$ . This inverse problem can be formulated as

(*ILP*)Min 
$$\|\tilde{c} - c\|$$
  
s.t.  $\pi p_j \leq \tilde{c}_j, j \in \underline{J},$   
 $\pi p_j = \tilde{C}_j, j \in J$ 

where  $\underline{J} = \{j | x_j^0 = 0\}$ ,  $J = \{j | x_j^0 > 0\}$ ,  $P_j$  is the *j*-th column of A,  $\pi$  is a row vector of dimension *m*, and  $\|.\|$  is a vector norm.

Let  $\tilde{c}_j = c_j + \theta_j - \alpha_j$ , and  $\theta_j$ ,  $\alpha_j \ge 0$  for j = 1, ..., n, where  $\theta_j$  and  $\alpha_j$  are respectively the increment and decrement of  $c_j$ . Notice that in our model  $\theta_j \alpha_j = 0$ , i.e.  $\theta_j$  and  $\alpha_j$  can never be positive at the same time. Then problem (ILP) can be expressed as

Min 
$$\|\theta + \alpha\|$$
  
s.t.  $\pi p_j - \theta_j + \alpha_j \le c_j, j \in \underline{J},$   
 $\pi p_j - \theta_j + \alpha_j = c_j, j \in J$   
 $\theta_j, \alpha_j \ge 0, j = 1, 2, ..., n$ 

$$(2.1)$$

Apparently, problem (2.1) is equivalent to

$$\begin{array}{ll}
\text{Min} & \|\theta + \alpha\|\\
\text{s.t.} & \pi p_j - \theta_j \leq c_j, j \in \underline{J},\\
& \pi p_j - \theta_j + \alpha_j = c_j, j \in J,\\
& \theta_j \geq 0, j \in \underline{J} \cup J,\\
& \alpha_j \geq 0, j \in J.
\end{array}$$

$$(2.2)$$

Note that the second group of constraints in Eq. (2.2) can be expressed as

$$-\pi p_j + \theta_j - \alpha_j \ge -c_j,$$
  
$$\pi p_j - \theta_j + \alpha_j \ge c_j,$$
  
(2.3)

which, under the condition  $\theta_j, \alpha_j \ge 0$ , imply

$$-\pi p_j + \theta_j \ge -c_j,$$
  

$$\pi p_j + \alpha_j \ge c_j.$$
(2.4)

On the contrary, if Eq. (2.4) holds, and if  $\theta_j > 0$  then in the optimal solution  $\alpha_j = 0$  and  $-\pi p_j + \theta_j = -c_j$ , which ensure the condition (2.3). If  $\alpha_j > 0$ , we again can derive Eq. (2.3).

Therefore, problem (2.2) is equivalent to

$$\begin{array}{ll}
\text{Min} & \|\theta + \alpha\| \\
\text{s.t.} & -\pi p_j + \theta_j \ge -c_j, j \in \underline{J} \\
& -\pi p_j + \theta_j \ge -c_j, j \in J \\
& \pi p_j + \alpha_j \ge c_j, j \in J, \\
& \theta_j \ge 0, j \in \underline{J} \cup J, \\
& \alpha_j \ge 0, j \in J.
\end{array}$$

$$(2.5)$$

If the LP problem with bounded variables (BLP)

$$\begin{array}{ll} \text{Min} & c^T x\\ \text{s.t.} & Ax = b,\\ & 0 \le x \le u \end{array}$$

is concerned, where u is a given nonnegative vector, then for a given feasible solution  $x^0$ , the inverse problem can be formulated in a more symmetric form: (IBLP)

$$\begin{aligned} \text{Min} & \|\theta + \alpha\| \\ \text{s.t.} & -\pi p_j + \theta_j \geq -c_j, j \in \underline{J} \cup J, \\ & \pi p_j + \alpha_j \geq c_j, j \in J \cup \bar{J}, \\ & \theta_j \geq 0, j \in \underline{J} \cup J, \\ & \alpha_j \geq 0, j \in J \cup \bar{J}, \end{aligned}$$

where

$$\underline{\mathbf{J}} = \{j | x_j^0 = 0\}, \ J = \{j | 0 < x_j^0 < u_j\}, \text{ and } \bar{J} = \{j | x_j^0 = u_j\}.$$

### **2.2** The solution of (ILP) under $l_1$ norm

Under the  $l_1$  norm, problem (2.5) becomes (ILP1)

$$\begin{array}{ll} \operatorname{Min} & \sum_{j=1}^{n} \theta_{j} + \sum_{j \in J} \alpha_{j} \\ \text{s.t.} & -\pi p_{j} + \theta_{j} \geq -c_{j}, j \in \underline{J} \cup J, \\ & \pi P_{j} + \alpha_{j} \geq c_{j}, j \in J, \\ & \theta_{j} \geq 0, j \in \underline{J} \cup J, \\ & \alpha_{j} \geq 0, j \in J, \end{array}$$

which is a LP problem with the dual

Max 
$$-c^T x + c_J^T y$$
  
s.t.  $Ax - A_J y = 0,$   
 $0 \le x_j \le 1, j \in \underline{J} \cup J,$   
 $0 \le y_j \le 1, j \in J,$ 

where  $A_j$  is the submatrix of A consisting of the columns  $p_j$  for  $j \in J$ , and  $c_J$  is the subvector of c consisting of the components  $c_j$  for  $j \in J$ . If we let

$$z_j = \begin{cases} x_j, & j \in \underline{J}, \\ \\ x_j - y_j, & j \in J, \end{cases}$$

then the above dual problem can be rewritten as (DILP1)

Max 
$$-c^T z$$
  
s.t.  $Az = 0$ ,  
 $0 \le z_j \le 1, j \in \underline{J},$   
 $-1 \le z_j \le 1, j \in J.$ 

We now establish the main result of this section which shows that in some special cases, the optimal solution of the  $l_1$  norm inverse problem of problem (LP) can be obtained from the dual optimal solution.

**Theorem 2.2.1.** Suppose  $x^0$  is a given 0-1 feasible solution of problem (LP) which has an optimal solution  $x^*$  satisfying  $0 \le x^* \le 1$ . Let  $\pi^*$  be the optimal solution of its dual problem (DLP). Define vectors  $\theta^* = 0$  and  $\alpha_j^* = max\{0, c_j - \pi^* p_j\}$  for all  $j \in J$ . Then  $\{\pi^*, \theta^*, \alpha^*\}$  is an optimal solution of the inverse problem (ILP1).

*Proof.* The dual of problem (LP) is

(DLP)

$$\begin{array}{ll} \max & \pi b \\ \text{s.t.} & \pi p_j \leq c_j, j = 1, 2, ..., n \end{array}$$

We first show that  $\{\pi^*, \theta^*, \alpha^*\}$  is a feasible solution to problem (ILP1). Obviously,  $\theta^*, \alpha^* \ge 0$ . As  $\pi^*$  is a feasible solution of problem (DLP), for any  $j \in \underline{J} \cup J$ ,

$$-\pi^* p_j + \theta_j^* = -\pi^* p_j \ge -c_j.$$

Also, by the definition of  $\alpha_j^*$ , for  $j \in J$ .

$$\pi^* p_j + \alpha_j^* = \pi^* p_j + max\{0, c_j - \pi^* p_j\} \ge c_j.$$

So,  $\{\pi^*, \theta^*, \alpha^*\}$  is feasible.

Note that the objective value of problem (ILP1) is  $\sum_{j \in J} \alpha_j^*$ .

We now prove that  $\{\pi^*, \theta^*, \alpha^*\}$  is an optimal solution. In order to do so it suffices if we can show that the dual problem (DILP1) has a feasible solution with the same objective value  $\sum_{j \in J} \alpha_j^*$ .

Since  $x^*$  and  $\pi^*$  are respectively the optimal solutions of (LP) and (DLP), by the complementary slackness condition,

$$\sum_{j \in \underline{\mathbf{J}} \cup J} (c_j - \pi^* p_j) x_j^* = 0.$$
 (2.6)

As  $x^0$  is a 0-1 vector, for each  $j \in J$ ,  $x_j^0 = 1$ . By the definition of  $\alpha_j^*$  and the feasibility of  $\pi^*$  to problem (DLP), for each  $j \in J$ ,  $\alpha_j^* = c_j - \pi^* p_j$ . So,

$$\sum_{j \in J} \alpha_j^* = \sum_{j \in J} \alpha_j^* x_j^0$$
$$= \sum_{j \in J} (c_j - \pi^* p_j) x_j^0$$
$$= \sum_{j \in \underline{J} \cup J} (c_j - \pi^* p_j) x_j^0$$

Combining Eqs. (2.6) and above equation., we obtain

$$\sum_{j \in J} \alpha_j^* = \sum_{j \in J \cup J} (c_j - \pi^* p_j) (x_j^0 - x_j^*)$$
$$= -c^T (x^* - x^0) + \pi^* A (x^* - x^0)$$
$$= -c^T (x^* - x^0).$$

since

$$x_j^* - x_j^0 = \begin{cases} x_j^* \in [0, 1], & if \ j \in \underline{J}, \\ \\ x_j^* - 1 \in [-1, 0], & if \ j \in J, \end{cases}$$

 $x^* - x^0$  is a feasible solution of problem (DILP1) with the objective value  $-c^T(x^* - x^0)$ . Therefore,  $(\pi^*, \theta^*, \alpha^*)$  and  $x^* - x^0$  are, respectively, the optimal solutions of problems (ILP1) and (DILP1).

### **2.3** The solution of (IBLP) under $l_1$ norm

Under the  $I_1$  norm, the inverse problem (ILBP) becomes (IBLP1)

$$\begin{array}{ll} \operatorname{Min} & \sum_{j \in \underline{J} \cup J} \theta_j + \sum_{j \in J \cup \overline{J}} \alpha_j \\ \mathrm{s.t.} & -\pi p_j + \theta_j \geq -c_j, j \in \underline{J} \cup J, \\ & \pi p_j + \alpha_j \geq c_j, j \in J \cup \overline{J}, \\ & \theta_j \geq 0, j \in \underline{J} \cup J, \\ & \alpha_i \geq 0, j \in J \cup \overline{J} \end{array}$$

Let  $A_1$  and  $A_2$  be the submatrices consisting of the columns  $p_j$  of A, corresponding to  $j \in \underline{J} \cup J$  and  $j \in J \cup \overline{J}$ , respectively. Then the dual of the above problem is

Max 
$$-\sum_{j \in \underline{J} \cup J} c_j x_j + \sum_{j \in J \cup \overline{J}} c_j y_j$$
  
s.t.  $A_1 x - A_2 y = 0,$   
 $0 \le x_j \le 1, \quad j \in \underline{J} \cup J,$   
 $0 \le y_j \le 1, \quad j \in J \cup \overline{J}.$ 

In what follows we consider a special case of the problem (BLP): u = 1, i.e. each variable  $x_j$  has a unit upper-bound:  $u_j = 1$ . Problem (BLP) becomes (UBLP)

$$\begin{array}{ll} \text{Min} & c^T x\\ \text{s.t.} & Ax = b,\\ & 0 \le x \le 1 \end{array}$$

Its dual is

(DUBLP)

Max 
$$\pi b - \omega l$$
  
s.t.  $\pi A - \omega \leq C^T$ ,  
 $\omega \geq 0$ ,

in which  $\pi \in \mathbb{R}^m$  and  $\omega \in \mathbb{R}^n$  are two row vectors. Let  $x^0$  be a 0-1 feasible solution of problem (UBLP), then the inverse problem with respect to  $x^0$  is (IUBLP1)

$$\begin{array}{ll} \text{Min} & \sum_{j \in \underline{\mathbf{J}}} \theta_j + \sum_{j \in \overline{J}} \alpha_j \\ \text{s.t.} & -\pi p_j + \theta_j \geq -c_j, \quad j \in \underline{\mathbf{J}}, \\ & \pi p_j + \alpha_j \geq c_j, \quad j \in \overline{J}, \\ & \theta_j \geq 0, \quad j \in \underline{\mathbf{J}}, \\ & \alpha_j \geq 0, j \in \overline{J}, \end{array}$$

or equivalently,

(IUBLP1')

$$\begin{array}{ll} \text{Min} & \sum_{j \in \underline{\mathbf{J}}} \theta_j + \sum_{j \in \bar{J}} \alpha_j \\ \text{s.t.} & -\pi p_j + \theta_j \geq -c_j, \ j \in \underline{\mathbf{J}} \\ & -\pi p_j - \alpha_j + \omega_j = -c_j, \ j \in \bar{J} \\ & \theta_j \geq 0, \ j \in \underline{\mathbf{J}}, \\ & \alpha_j, \ \omega_j \geq 0, \ j \in \bar{J}. \end{array}$$

Obviously the dual of (IUBLP1) is

(DIUBLP1)

Max 
$$-\sum_{j\in \underline{J}} c_j x_j + \sum_{j\in \overline{J}} c_j y_j$$
  
s.t.  $A_{\underline{J}} x - A_{\overline{J}} y = 0,$   
 $0 \le x_j \le 1, j \in \underline{J},$   
 $0 \le y_j \le 1, j \in \overline{J}.$ 

Or, if we define  $x_j = -y_j$  for  $j \in \overline{J}$ , then the dual of the inverse problem can be expressed as

(DIUBLP1')

Max 
$$-c^T x$$
  
s.t.  $Ax = 0$   
 $0 \le x_j \le 1, j \in \underline{J},$   
 $-1 \le x_j \le 0, j \in \overline{J}.$ 

We now give a very simple method to obtain an optimal solution of the inverse problem (IUBLP1).

### Chapter 3

## The Inverse Optimal Value Problem

#### 3.1 Definitions and assumptions

Consider the optimal value function of a linear program in terms of its cost vector

$$Q(c) := \min_{x} \{ c^{T} x | Ax = b, x \ge 0 \}, \quad (1)$$

where  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . Given a set  $C \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$  of the objective cost vectors and a real number  $z^*$ , this project is concerned with the inverse optimization problem of finding a cost vector from the set C such that the optimal objective value of the linear program (1) is "close" to  $z^*$ . The problem can be formulated as

$$\min_{c} \{ f(c) | c \in C \}, \quad (2)$$

where  $f(c) := |Q(c) - z^*|$  if  $Q(c) \in R$  and  $f(c) := +\infty$  if  $Q(c) \in \{-\infty, +\infty\}$ . we refer to(2) as the inverse optimal value problem. Note that an instance of (2) is

given by specifying the linear programming value function Q, the set of feasible cost vectors C, and the desired optimal objective value  $z^*$ . We shall denote such an instance by  $P(Q, C, z^*)$ .

Throughout the rest of this project, we make the following assumptions:

- (A1) The feasible region of the linear program  $\{x | Ax = b, x \ge 0\}$  is non-empty.
- (A2) The set of cost vectors C is non-empty, compact, and convex.
- (A3)  $C \cap C_{\infty} \neq \emptyset$ .

By assumption (A1), we have that  $Q: \mathbb{R}^n \to [-\infty, +\infty)$ . Using strong duality, we can write

$$Q(c) = max_{\pi} \{ \pi^T b | \pi^T A \le c \}, \quad (3)$$

and also  $C_{z^*} = \{c | \exists \pi \ s.t.\pi^T A \leq c, \pi^T b \geq z^*\}$  and  $C_{\infty} = \{c | \exists \pi s.t.\pi^T A \leq c\}.$ 

The following properties are easily verified.

**Proposition 3.1.1.** (i) Q(.) is upper-semi-continuous over  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

(ii) Q(.) is piece-wise linear, concave and continuous over  $C_{\infty}$ .

(iii) The sets  $C_z^*$  and  $C_\infty$  are closed and convex

Furthermore, the non-negativity restriction in the linear program (1)

**Proposition 3.1.2.** Q(.) is non-decreasing over  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

Finally, since f(.) is continuous over the non-empty compact set  $C \cap C_{\infty}$ ,

**Proposition 3.1.3.** The inverse optimal value problem (2) has a finite optimal solution.

#### 3.2 Complexity

Given an integer matrix  $B \in Z^{m \times n}$ , and an integer vector  $d \in Z^m$ , the binary integer feasibility problem can be stated as follows

An instance of the binary integer feasibility problem is specified by the matrix vector pair (B, d). We shall denote such an instance by  $\mathcal{B}(B, d)$ .

**Lemma 3.2.1.** Given an instance  $\mathcal{B}(B, d)$ , we can construct an instance  $P(\hat{Q}, \hat{C}, \hat{z^*})$ of the inverse optimal value problem, such that  $\mathcal{B}(B, d)$  has an answer "yes" if and only if the optimal objective value of  $P(\hat{Q}, \hat{C}, \hat{z^*})$  is zero.

*Proof.* Given an instance  $\mathcal{B}(B, d)$  with  $B \in \mathbb{Z}^{m \times n}$ , and  $d \in \mathbb{Z}^m$ , let us define the compact polyhedral set

$$\hat{C} := \left\{ (c_1, c_2, c_3)^T \in R^{3n} | c_1 \in R^n, c_2 \in R^n, c_3 \in R^n, \\ Bc_1 \le d, c_1 = c_2, c_3 = e, \\ 0 \le c_1 \le e, 0 \le c_2 \le e \right\}$$

and the linear programming value function  $\hat{Q}: \mathbb{R}^{3n} \to \mathbb{R}$  as:

$$\hat{Q}(c) := min \ c_1^T u - c_2^T v + c_3^T v$$
  
s.t.  $u + v \ge e, u \in R_+^n, v \in R_+^n$ 

where  $e \in \mathbb{R}^n$  is a vector of ones. Finally, letting  $\hat{z}^* = 0$ , we have an instance  $P(\hat{Q}, \hat{C}, \hat{z}^*)$  of the inverse optimal value problem.

Suppose  $\mathcal{B}(B,d)$  has an answer "yes," i.e., there exists  $\hat{x} \in \{0,1\}^n$  such that

 $B\hat{x} \leq d$ . Consider a cost vector  $\hat{c} = (c_1, c_2, c_3)^T$  such that  $c_1 = c_2 = \hat{x}$  and  $c_3 = e$ . Clearly  $\hat{c} \in \hat{C}$ . Now, note that

$$\hat{Q}(\hat{c}) := \sum_{j=1}^{n} \min \hat{x}_{j}u_{j} + (1 - \hat{x}_{j})v_{j}$$
$$s.t.u_{j} + v_{j} \ge 1, u_{j}, v_{j} \ge 0$$

Since  $\hat{x}_j \in \{0,1\}$ , we have  $\hat{x}_j = 0$  implies  $v_j = 0$ , and  $\hat{x}_j = 1$  implies  $u_j = 0$ . Thus  $\hat{Q}(\hat{c}) = 0 = \hat{z}^*$  and the optimal objective function in  $P(\hat{Q}, \hat{C}, \hat{z}^*)$  is zero. Now suppose the optimal objective value in  $P(\hat{Q}, \hat{C}, \hat{z}^*)$  is zero, i.e., there exists  $\bar{c} \in \hat{C}$  such that  $\hat{Q}(\hat{c}) = 0$ . Let  $\bar{c} := (\hat{c}, \hat{c}, e)^T$ , where  $\hat{c} \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . Note that

$$\hat{Q}(\bar{c}) = \sum_{j=1}^{n} \hat{Q}_j(\hat{c}),$$

where

$$\hat{Q}_j(\hat{c}) = \min \ \hat{c}_j uj + (1 - \hat{c}_j)vj$$
$$s.t.u_j + v_j \ge 1, u_j, v_j \ge 0$$

Since  $0 \leq \hat{c}_j \leq 1$ , the optimal value of the above linear program will satisfy  $\hat{Q}_j(\hat{c}) = \min\{\hat{c}_j, 1 - \hat{c}_j\}$  for all j. Furthermore,  $\hat{Q}(\bar{c}) = 0$  implies  $\hat{Q}_j(\hat{c}) = 0$ for all j. It then follows that  $\hat{c}_j \in \{0,1\}$  for all j. Then, from the fact that  $(\hat{c}, \hat{c}, e)^T \in \hat{C}$ , we have that the binary vector  $x = \hat{c}$  provides an affirmative answer for  $\mathcal{B}(B, d)$ .

Theorem 3.2.1. The inverse optimal value problem is NP-hard.

*Proof.* Lemma 3.2.1 shows that we can provide an answer to any binary integer

feasibility question by constructing and solving an equivalent instance of the inverse optimal value problem. The claim follows from the fact that the binary integer feasibility problem is NP-complete, and that the construction in Lemma 3.2.1 is clearly polynomial.

#### 3.3 Structural Results

we describe some structural conditions to reduce the inverse optimal value problem to well-known optimization problems. Our analysis centers on whether the set  $\bar{C}$  is empty or non-empty.

**Proposition 3.3.1.** Suppose  $\overline{C} = \phi$ . Let  $c^*$  be an optimal solution of

$$max\{Q(c) \mid c \in C\}, \quad (4)$$

then  $c^*$  is an optimal solution of the inverse optimal value problem (2).

*Proof.* Since Q(c) is upper-semi-continuous over the non-empty, convex, and compact feasible region C, problem (4) has a well-defined optimal solution. Since  $\overline{C} = \phi$ , it follows that  $Q(c) < z^*$  for all  $c \in C$ . Problem (2) then reduces to (4). Using the dual representation (3) of Q(c), we can state problem (4) in the above proposition as:

$$\max_{c,\pi} \qquad b^T \pi$$
  
s.t.  $c \in C,$   
 $\pi^T A - c \leq 0.$  (5)

The above problem involves maximizing a linear function over a convex set for which a variety of efficient algorithms exist. If C is polyhedral, problem (5) is simply a linear program.

**Proposition 3.3.2.** Suppose  $\bar{C} \neq \phi$ . Let  $c^*$  be an optimal solution to

$$\min\{Q(c) \mid c \in \bar{C}\}, \quad (6)$$

then  $c^*$  is an optimal solution of the inverse optimal value problem (2).

**Lemma 3.3.1.** Given any point  $c^* \in \overline{C}$ , there exists  $c' \in [\overline{c}^L, c^*]$  such that  $c' \in \partial_L \overline{C}$ .

**Proposition 3.3.3.** If  $\bar{C} \neq \phi$ , then there exists an optimal solution  $c^*$  of the inverse optimal value problem (2) such that  $c^* \in \partial_L \bar{C} \cap \Omega(\bar{C})$ .

*Proof.* We first argue that the set  $\partial_L \overline{C} \cap \Omega(\overline{C})$  is non-empty.

Let  $S = argmin\{e^T c \mid c \in \overline{C}\}.$ 

We claim that  $S \subseteq \partial_L \overline{C}$ .

Suppose it is not true.

Consider  $c' \in S \setminus \partial_L \overline{C}$ . Since  $c' \in \overline{C}$ ,

by Lemma 3.3.1, there exists  $c'' \in \partial_L \bar{C}$  such that c'' < c', thus  $e^T c'' < e^T c'$ , and c' cannot be in S. Since  $S \cap \Omega(\bar{C}) \neq \phi$ , we have  $\partial_L \bar{C} \cap \Omega(\bar{C}) \neq \phi$ .

Now note that by Proposition 3.3.2, problem (2) is equivalent to problem (6).

Consider an optimal solution  $c^*$  to problem (6) such that  $c^* \notin \partial_L \bar{C} \cap \Omega(\bar{C})$ . By Lemma 3.3.1, there exists  $c' < c^*$  such that  $c' \in \partial_L \bar{C}$ .

By the non-decreasing property of Q(.), we have  $Q(c') \leq Q(c^*)$ , therefore c' is also an optimal solution.

By convexity of  $\bar{C}$ , we can write  $c' = \sum_{i \in I} \lambda_i c_i + (1 - \sum_{i \in I} \lambda_i) c_0$  where I is an appropriate index set,  $c_i \in \Omega(\bar{C})$  and  $\lambda_i \geq 0$  for  $i \in I, \sum_{i \in I} \lambda_i \leq 1$ , and  $c_0 \in \partial_L \bar{C} \cap \Omega(\bar{C})$ .

Using concavity of Q we have that  $Q(c') \geq \sum_{i \in I} \lambda_i Q(c_i) + (1 - \sum_{i \in I} \lambda_i) Q(c_0)$ . Since  $Q(c') \leq Q(c_i)$  for all  $i \in I$ , we have that  $Q(c_0) \leq Q(c')$ , thus  $c_0 \in \partial_L \bar{C} \cap \Omega(\bar{C})$  is also an optimal solution for the problem.

#### **3.4** Conditions for polynomial solvability

we state more general conditions guaranteeing easy solvability of the inverse optimal value problem. In addition to assumptions (A1)-(A3), we shall also require the following assumption

 $(A4)C \subseteq C_{\infty}.$ 

Assumption (A4) guarantees that the underlying linear program is bounded for all cost vectors in C. The assumption is trivially satisfied when the feasible region  $\{x \mid |Ax = b, x \ge 0\}$  of the underlying LP is bounded.

**Proposition 3.4.1.** Suppose  $\overline{C} \neq \phi$  and  $\overline{c}^L \in C$ . Let  $c^*$  be an optimal solution to the following problem

$$\min\{e^T c | c \in \bar{C}\}.$$
 (7)

Then  $c^*$  is an optimal solution to problem (6) and, hence, is an optimal solution to the inverse optimal value problem (2).

*Proof.* Consider first the case when  $\bar{c}^L \in \bar{C}$ . Then from Proposition 3.3.3, it follows that  $\bar{c}^L$  is an optimal solution to problem (6) (since  $\partial^L \bar{C} \cap \Omega(\bar{C}) = \{\bar{c}^L\}$ ) and,hence, is an optimal solution to the inverse optimal value problem (2). The claim then follows from noting that in this case  $c^* = \bar{c}^L$  is the unique optimal solution of (7).

Now consider the case that  $\bar{c}^L \notin \bar{C}$ . Suppose that the claim is not true. Then  $z^* < Q(c^*)$ . Since  $\bar{c}^L \notin \bar{C}$ , we have  $-\infty < Q(\bar{c}^L) < z^* < Q(c^*)$  where the first inequality is a consequence of Assumption (A4). Since  $\bar{c}^L \in C$ , we have that  $[\bar{c}^L, c^*] \in C \cap C_{\infty}$ . By Proposition 3.1.1(ii) Q(.) is continuous over  $[\bar{c}^L, c^*]$ , so there exists  $c' \in (\bar{c}^L, c^*)$  such that  $Q(c') = z^*$ . Then  $c' \in \bar{C}$  and, since clearly  $c' < c^*$ , we have  $e^T c' < e^T c^*$ . Therefore  $c^*$  cannot be an optimal solution to (7). Problem (7) above is equivalent to

$$\begin{aligned} \min_{c,\pi} & e^T c, \\ \text{s.t.} & c \in C, \\ & \pi^T A - c \leq 0, \pi^T b \geq z^*, \end{aligned} \tag{8}$$

and is a convex program with a linear objective, and can be solved quite efficiently. In particular, when C is polyhedral, problem (8) is simply a linear program.  $\Box$ 

**Theorem 3.4.1.** If  $\bar{c}^L \in C$ , and the convex programs (4) and (7) can be solved in polynomial time, then the inverse optimal value problem (2) can be solved in polynomial time.

*Proof.* If (7) can be solved in polynomial time, then we can verify whether the convex set  $\overline{C} = \phi$  in polynomial time. If  $\overline{C} \neq \phi$ , then by Proposition 3.4.1, an optimal solution of (8) is an optimal solution of (2). If  $\overline{C} = \phi$ , Proposition 3.3.1 implies that an optimal solution to (2) can be found in polynomial time by solving the convex program (4).

### Chapter 4

## Applications to inverse network optimisation

We know that the shortest path problem from node s to t in a network N(V, A, C)can be formulated as a LP problem:

Min

Min  
s.t. 
$$-\sum_{(i,j)\in A} x_{i,j} + \sum_{(k,i)\in A} x_{ki} = \begin{cases} -1, & i = s, \\ 0, & i \in V \setminus \{s,t\}, \\ 1, & i = t, \end{cases}$$

$$x_{i,j} \ge 0, (i,j) \in A$$

$$(4.1)$$

Note that as the coefficient matrix is the node-edge incidence matrix of the network, which is totally unimodular, each basic feasible solution must be a 0-1 solution. So, a 0-1 optimal solution  $x^*$  exists in which the components with  $x_{ij}^* = 1$  correspond to a shortest path. Now suppose a path P from s to t is given. By defining

$$x_{ij}^{0} = \begin{cases} 1, (i,j) \in P, \\ 0, otherwise. \end{cases}$$

We have a 0 - 1 feasible solution  $x^0$  to the above LP problem and thus the conditions of Theorem 2.2.1 are satisfied. Now the optimal solution of the inverse shortest path problem in the sense of this project can be obtained very quickly by using Theorem 2.2.1. In fact the dual of problem (4.1) is

$$Max \ \pi_t - \pi_s$$
$$s.t \ \pi_j - \pi_i \le c_{ij}, \ (i, j) \in A,$$

and it is well known that  $\pi_i$  represents the shortest length from s to i (possibly plus a constant). Therefore, the algorithm for such type of inverse shortest path problems consists of the following three steps:

Step 1. Find the shortest distance  $\pi_i^*$  from s to each node  $i \in V$ .

Step 2. For each  $(i, j) \in P$ , define

$$\alpha_{ij}^* = c_{ij} + \pi_i^* - \pi_j^*.$$

Step 3. Let

$$\bar{c_{ij}} = \begin{cases} c_{ij} - \alpha^*_{ij}, (i,j) \in P, \\ c_{ij}, otherwise, \end{cases}$$

then  $\bar{c}$  is the least-change (under  $l_1$  measure) cost vector to make P become a shortest path from s to t.

Note that when there is a negative cycle in the network, it may not have a

shortest path from s to t. But the inverse problem is still solvable, because we can insert the constraints

 $x_{ij} \le 1, \, (i,j) \in A,$ 

to problem (4.1), and then to solve the inverse BLP problem.

If the  $l_{\infty}$  measure is concerned, for inverse shortest path problem we can first solve the LP problem:

Min 
$$\mathbf{v}$$
  
s.t.  $\pi_i - \pi_j + \mathbf{v} \ge -c_{ij}, (i, j) \in A,$   
 $\pi_j - \pi_i + \mathbf{v} \ge c_{ij}, (i, j) \in P,$ 

obtaining an optimal solution  $(\pi^*, \mathbf{v}^*)$ , and then the least-change cost vector under  $l_{\infty}$  norm is

$$\bar{c}_{ij} = \begin{cases} c_{ij} + \mathbf{v}^*, (i, j) \in A & \pi^*{}_j - \pi^*{}_i > c_{ij}, \\ c_{ij} - \mathbf{v}^*, (i, j) \in P & \pi_j^* - \pi_i^* < c_{i,j}, \\ c_{ij}, otherwise. \end{cases}$$

The inverse minimum spanning tree problem under  $l_{\infty}$  norm is especially simple to solve.

Let N = (V, E, c) be a undirected network and T be a given spanning tree in N. For each  $e \in E \setminus T$ ,  $T \cup \{e\}$  contains a unique cycle. It is easy to know that in order to let T become a minimum spanning tree, we only need to reduce the weights on T and increase the weights not on T. In particular, the inverse problem under  $l_{\infty}$  measure can be formulated to:

 $(IST\infty)$ 

$$\begin{aligned} & \text{Min} & max\{\theta_e, \alpha_j\} \\ & \text{s.t.} & c_e + \theta_e \geq c_f - \alpha_f, e \notin T, f \in C(T, e), \\ & \theta_e \geq 0, e \notin T, \\ & \alpha_f \geq 0, f \in T, \end{aligned}$$

where C(T, e) consists of the subset of edges in T which together with e form the unique cycle in  $T \cup \{e\}$ .

Using the method, we can change problem  $(IST\infty)$  to

Min 
$$\mathbf{v}$$
  
s.t.  $2\mathbf{v} \ge c_f - c_e, e \notin T, f \in C(T, e),$   
 $\mathbf{v} \ge 0,$ 

without affecting the optimal value. Obviously, the optimal solution (value) of the above problem is

$$\mathbf{v}^* = (\frac{1}{2})max\{0, max_{e\notin T} \ max_{f\in C(T,e)}\{c_f - c_e\}\},\$$

and the least-change cost vector  $\bar{c}$  under the  $l_{\infty}$  norm which lets T become the minimum spanning tree in N is

$$\bar{c}_g = \begin{cases} c_g - \mathbf{v}^*, g \in T, \\ c_g + \mathbf{v}^*, g \notin T, \end{cases}$$

for each edge g.

### Conclusion

Inverse linear programming is a versatile tool with real- world applications across various domains. Its ability to solve complex optimization problems makes it invaluable for businesses and organizations seeking efficient, cost- effective solutions. Inverse linear programming offers a valuable approach for addressing various optimization problems where the objective function is known, but the constraints need to be inferred. By reversing the traditional optimization process, inverse linear programming aims to determine the set of constraints that lead to a given optimal solution. This methodology finds applications in diverse fields such as economics, engineering, operations research, and finance, where decision-makers seek to understand the underlying constraints governing a given optimal outcome. Through techniques such as sensitivity analysis, feasibility analysis, and convex optimization methods, inverse linear programming provides insights into the structure and boundaries of feasible regions, facilitating better decision-making and resource allocation. Furthermore, advancements in computational algorithms and mathematical modeling have enhanced the efficiency and scalability of inverse linear programming techniques, enabling their application to larger and more complex optimization problems. Overall, inverse linear programming serves as a valuable tool for reverse-engineering optimization solutions, offering practical solutions to real-world decision-making challenges.

### References

- [1] Stephan Dempe, Inverse Linear Programming, JANUARY 2006
- [2] Jianzhong zhang, Zhenhong Liu, A further study on inverse linear programming problems, July 1998
- [3] Shabbir Ahmed and Yongpei Guan, The Inverse Optimal Value Problem

# Coding Theory

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial

fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree

programme in Mathematics



# NEERAJA T D

# Register No.CCAWMMS015



# **Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics**

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

 $\mathbf{2024}$ 

# CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "Coding Theory" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Ms.NEERAJA T D(CCAWMMS015) during the period of her study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2022-2024

Mrs Tintu mol Sunny

Dr Seena V

.

Assistant professor

Department of Mathematics

Christ College(Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

Head of Department

Department of Mathematics

Christ College(Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda

Date : 25 March 2024

# DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "**Coding theory**" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Place : Irinjalakuda

## NEERAJA T D

Date : 25 March 2024

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Ms Tintumol Sunny, Assistant Professor, Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who guided me faithfully through this entire project. I have learned so much from her, both in the subject and otherwise. Without her advice, support and

guidance, it find difficult to complete this work.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "Coding Theory"

I mark my word of gratitude to Dr. Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

Our HoD Dr. Seena V, deserves a special word of thanks for her invaluable

# and generous help in preparing this project in $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various
facilities for this project.

Finally, I would like to thank my family who motivated me and boosted my morale whan I was stressed.

## Neeraja T D

# Contents

## Introduction

1	Cod	ling Theory- An Introduction	4
	1.1	Introduction $\ldots$	4
	1.2	Basic Assumptions	6
	1.3	Correcting and Detecting Error Patterns	7
	1.4	Information Rate	7
	1.5	Finding the Most Likely Codeword Transmitted	8
	1.6	Basic Algebra	10
	1.7	Weight and Distance	11
	1.8	Maximum Likelihood Decoding	12
		1.8.1 Encoding	13
		$1.8.2$ Decoding $\ldots$	13
	1.9	Error-Detecting Codes	14
	1.10	Error-Correcting Codes	15

## 2 Linear Codes

1

	2.1	Linear Codes	• •						•			•			•						•			•			•		ti I	1		C	)
--	-----	--------------	-----	--	--	--	--	--	---	--	--	---	--	--	---	--	--	--	--	--	---	--	--	---	--	--	---	--	---------	---	--	---	---

2.2 Two Important Subspaces	2.2	Two Important Subspaces	•	•	3 <b>.</b> •1							•			•		•			٠			•		1'	7
-----------------------------	-----	-------------------------	---	---	---------------	--	--	--	--	--	--	---	--	--	---	--	---	--	--	---	--	--	---	--	----	---

i

## List of Symbols

2.3	Independence, Basis and Dimension	18
2.4	Matrices	19
2.5	Basis for $C = \langle S \rangle$ and $C^{\perp}$	21
2.6	Generating Matrices and Encoding	24

	2.7	Parity-Check Matrices	25
	2.8	Equivalent Codes $\ldots$	26
	2.9	Distance of a Linear Code $\ldots$	27
	2.10	$Cosets \ldots \ldots$	28
3	Perf	fect and Related Codes	29
	3.1	Some Bounds for Codes	29
	3.2	Perfect Codes	30
	3.3	Hamming Codes	30
	3.4	Extended Codes	31
	3.5	The Extended Golay Code	32
4	Ree	d-Solomon Codes	34
	4.1	Introduction	34
	4.2	Outline of Encoding	35
	4.3	Implementing Reed-Solomon Coding	36
Сс	onclu	sion	41
Re	eferei	nces	42

ii

# Introduction

Coding theory is the study of the properties of codes and their respectives fitness for specific applications. Codes are used for data compression, cryptography, error detection and correction, data transmission and data storage. Codes are studied by various scientific disciplines-such as information theory, electrical engineering, mathematics, linguistics, and computer science-for the purpose of designing efficient and reliable data transmission methods. This typically in-

volves the removal of redundancy and the correction or detection of errors in the transmitted data.

Coding theory is an application of information theory critical for reliable communication and fault-tolerant information storage and processing; indeed, the shannon channel coding theorem tells us that we can transmit information on a noisy channel with an arbitrarily low probability of error. A code is designed based on a well-defined set of specifications and protects the information only for the type and number of errors prescribed in its design. Shannon developed information entropy as a measure for the uncertainty in a message while essentially inventing the field of information theory. The binary Golay code was developed

### in 1949. It is an error-correcting code capable of correcting up to three errors in

Outline of the Project

each 24-bit word, and detecting a fourth.

Error detection and correction codes have evolved over several decades. In 1948, Claude Shannon's landmark paper, titled "A Mathematical Theory of Communication," perhaps started the formal discipline of coding theory. Work-

ing at Bell Labs, Shannon showed that it was possible to encode messages for transmission in such a way that the number of extra bits was minimal. Few years later, Richard Hamming, also in Bell Labs, produced a 3-bit code for four data bits. Hamming invented this code after several failed attempts to punch out a message on a paper using the parity code. Apparently, Hamming expressed his frustration in the following words, "If it can detect the error, why can't it correct it!" Since the early 1950s, coding theory has evolved to cover a variety of fault models and situations. Today, error detection and correction codes are widely used across various forms of computing systems, including the ones sent for space

exploration.

# Outline of the Project

Apart from the introductory chapter, we have described our work in four chapters.

In Chapter 1, we discussed basic concepts of coding theory. It is the study of methods for efficient and accurate transfer of information from one place to another. We also discussing on encoding and decoding, error-detecting and cor-

recting codes.

### In Chapter 2, we are discussing about Linear codes and their distance. We

2

Outline of the Project

are discussing on its application on matrices.

In Chapter 3, We turn our attention to the problem of determining how many words a linear code of given length have. We are discussing about perfect codes, hamming codes, extended codes and extended golay codes.

In Chapter 4, A Reed-Solomon code is an error-correcting code first described by Reed and Solomon. Here we are discussing on encoding and implementation of Reed-Solomon coding.

3

#### **Riemann Manifolds**

Project report submitted to Christ College (Autonomous) in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics

hy

#### ROSH KRISHNA V

#### Register No.CCAWMMS016



Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics

Christ College (Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

2024

#### CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the project entitled "Riemann Manifolds" submitted to Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of the M.Sc Degree programme in Mathematics, is a bonafide record of project work done by Mr. ROSH KRISHNA V (CCAWMMS016) during the period of his study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College (Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, under my supervision and guidance during the year 2023-2024.

Mr. Anand M S Anand . Assistant Proffesor Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous) Irinjalakuda

Dr Seena V IRINJALAKUDA

Head of the Department Department of Mathematics Christ College(Autonomous)

Irinjalakuda

External Examiner :

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024 Resmil. 214/24

2-14/24 Dr. Resmill Associate Professor KKTM Govt. College, Pullet EHtwarts

#### DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the project work entitled "Riemann Manifolds" submitted to Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the award of Master Degree of Science in Mathematics is a record of project work done by me during the period of my study in the Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda.

Place : Irinjalakuda Date : 25 March 2024

Rosh Krishna V

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First, there are no words to adequately acknowledge the wonderful grace that my Redeemer has given me. There are many individuals who have come together to make this project a reality. I greatly appreciate the inspiration; support and guidance of all those people who have been instrumental for making this project a success.

I express my deepest thanks to my guide Mr.Anand M S, Assistant Professor, Postgraduate and Research Department of Mathematics, Christ College(Autonomous), Irinjalakuda, who guided me faithfully through this entire project. I have learned so much from him, both in the subject and otherwise. Without his advice, support and guidance, it find difficult to complete this work.

I take this opportunity to express my thanks to our beloved principal Fr. Dr. Jolly Andrews CMI, who gave me the golden opportunity to do this wonderful project on the topic "Riemann Manifolds"

I mark my word of gratitude to Dr.Seena V, Head of the Department and all other teachers of the department for providing me the necessary facilities to complete this project on time.

My project guide Mr.Anand M S, deserves a special word of thanks for his invaluable and generous help in preparing this project in  $LAT_EX$ .

I want to especially thank all the faculty of the library for providing various

facilities for this project.

Words cannot express the love and support I have received from my parents, whose encouragement has buoyed me up from the beginning till the end of this work.

Rosh Krishna V

#### Contents

Li	List of Figures iii															
In	ntroduction															
1	Pre	eliminary	3													
2	Rie	emannian Metrics														
	2.1	Riemannian Manifolds and Maps	5													
	2.2	Groups And Reimannian Manifolds														
		2.2.1 Isometry Groups														
		2.2.2 Lie Groups														
		2.2.3 Covering Maps	13													
3	Cur	rvature	14													
	3.1	Connections														
		3.1.1 Directional Differentiation														
		3.1.2 Covariant Differentiation														
		3.1.3 Derivative Of Tensors	· · · · · · · · · · · 16													
	3.2	Curvature														
		3.2.1 The Curvature Tensor														

_			Contents	
	•			
		3.2.2	The Curvature Operator	18
		3.2.3	Sectional Curvature	19
		3.2.4	Ricci Curvature	20
		3.2.5	Scalar Curvature	21
4	Rie	mannia	an Submanifolds	22
	4.1	Riema	nnian submanifolds	22
		4.1.1	The Second Fundamental Form	24
5	Арр	olicatio	n	25
Co	onclu	ision		27
R	efere	nces		29

### List of Figures

2.1	• • • • •	 •	•			•	•	•	•							•		7	
2.2	Cylinder					•			•									8	